# **REF Holdings Limited** (Incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

Stock Code: 1631



# CONTENTS

- 2 Corporate Information
- Financial Highlights
- Chairman's Statement
- 6 Management Discussion and Analysis
- Directors and Senior Management
- Corporate Governance Report
- Report of the Directors
- Independent Auditors' Report
- Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income
- Consolidated Statement of Financial Position
- Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
- Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows
- Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements
- Five-Year Financial Summary

# **Corporate Information**

# **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

**Executive Director** Ms. Kwok Kam Lai

Chairman and Non-executive Director Mr. Lau Man Tak

#### Independent Non-executive Directors Mr. Leung Chi Hung

Mr. Wong Kun Kau Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric

# **COMPANY SECRETARY**

Mr. Ko Wai Lun Warren

# **AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES**

Mr. Lau Man Tak Ms. Kwok Kam Lai

# AUDIT COMMITTEE

Mr. Leung Chi Hung *(Chairman)* Mr. Wong Kun Kau Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric

# **REMUNERATION COMMITTEE**

Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric *(Chairman)* Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Wong Kun Kau

# NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Wong Kun Kau *(Chairman)* Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric

### **INDEPENDENT AUDITORS**

HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited Certified Public Accountants

# **REGISTERED OFFICE**

Windward 3 Regatta Office Park PO Box 1350 Grand Cayman KY1-1108 Cayman Islands

# HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS IN HONG KONG

6th Floor and 7th Floor, Nexxus Building 77 Des Voeux Road Central Hong Kong

# PRINCIPAL SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Ocorian Trust (Cayman) Limited Windward 3 Regatta Office Park PO Box 1350 Grand Cayman KY1-1108 Cayman Islands

# HONG KONG BRANCH SHARE REGISTRAR AND TRANSFER OFFICE

Union Registrars Limited Suites 3301–04, 33/F. Two Chinachem Exchange Square 338 King's Road North Point Hong Kong

# **PRINCIPAL BANKERS**

The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited Nanyang Commercial Bank, Limited

### WEBSITE

www.ref.com.hk

# **STOCK CODE**

1631

# **Financial Highlights**

Key Financial Figures and Ratios	Notes	Year ended 31 December 2020 HK\$'000	Year ended 31 December 2019 HK\$'000	Decrease in %
Performance				
Revenue		147,495	190,491	22.6%
Profit before taxation and depreciation of plant and equipment		24,824	43,889	43.4%
Profit for the year		18,266	33,538	45.5%
Profit attributable to owners of the Company		18,266	33,538	45.5%
Gross profit margin	1	47.1%	51.1%	4.0%
Net profit margin	2	12.4%	17.6%	5.2%
Per Share Data		HK cents	HK cents	
Earnings per share — Basic <sup>^</sup> — Diluted <sup>^</sup>		7.14 7.14	13.10 13.10	
<ul> <li>Number of issued shares:</li> <li>Weighted average number of issued ordinary shares for the purpose of calculating basic earnings per share (Note)</li> <li>Note:</li> </ul>		256,000,000	256,000,000	

The calculation of basic earnings per share for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 is based on the profit attributable to owners of the Company for the years and the weighted average number of issued shares for the relevant period.

Diluted earnings per share is the same as the basic earnings per share for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 as there were no potential dilutive ordinary shares in issue.

# **Financial Highlights**

Key Financial Figures and Ratios	Notes	As at 31 December 2020 HK\$'000	As at 31 December 2019 HK\$'000	Increase/ (decrease) in %
Total assets		260,531	320,903	(18.8%)
Net assets		200,531	240,567	(13.7%)
Bank balances and cash		186,487	232,251	(19.7%)
Net cash	3	186,487	232,251	(19.7%)
Liquidity and Gearing Ratio				
Current ratio	4	4.7	4.0	17.5%
Quick ratio	5	4.7	4.0	17.5%
Gearing ratio	6	0.05	0.11	(54.5%)
Per Share Data		HK cents	HK cents	
Net asset value per share	7	81	94	(13.8%)
Net cash per share	8	73	91	(19.8%)

Notes:

1. Gross profit margin is calculated by dividing gross profit by revenue and multiplying the resulting amount by 100%. Gross profit equals to revenue minus cost of services.

2. Net profit margin is calculated by dividing profit for the year by revenue and multiplying the resulting amount by 100%.

3. Net cash is bank balances and cash less interest-bearing bank borrowings.

4. Current ratio is calculated by dividing current assets by current liabilities.

5. Quick ratio is calculated by dividing current assets (net of other current assets) by current liabilities.

6. Gearing ratio is calculated by dividing total debt by total equity. Total debt is defined to include all interest-bearing borrowings, bank borrowings and lease liabilities.

7. Net asset value per share is calculated based on the number of 256,000,000 issued shares (2019: 256,000,000 issued shares).

8. Net cash per share is calculated based on the number of 256,000,000 issued shares (2019: 256,000,000 issued shares).

# Chairman's Statement

Dear Shareholders,

On behalf of the board of directors of the Company (the "**Directors**" and the "**Board**", respectively), I present the consolidated financial results of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**") for the year ended 31 December 2020 (the "**Year**").

Hong Kong economy faced unprecedented challenges during the Year including social unrest, the COVID-19 outbreak and ongoing Sino-US trade war. The top priority of the Group in this critical time is the health and safety of our staff, customers and business partners. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to our dedicated staff for their relentless effort to ensure our one-stop financial printing services uninterrupted. Notwithstanding a tough operating environment, our mission remains unchanged, which is to offer convenient and top-quality one-stop financial printing services to our customers. It does not only allow us to retain existing customers, but also to approach new customers and to react to the changing customers' demand instantly. We strongly believe that providing the best-in-class and professional services is the key to nourish the long-term relationships with our customers.

During the Year, the Group recorded revenue of approximately HK\$147.5 million, representing a decrease of about 22.6% as compared to that of last year amid reduction in the revenue generated from the initial public offering (the "**IPO**") projects as the number of the Group's successful IPO projects was fewer than the prior year. Profit attributable to owners of the Company was approximately HK\$18.3 million, representing a decrease of about 45.4% as compared to that of last year. It was attributed to the decrement of the Group's revenue, mark-to-market fair value loss on the Group's financial investments and the increase in the provision for impairment of trade and other receivables. The Board has recommended a final dividend of HK30 cents per share. Coupled with an interim dividend HK20 cents per share, the total dividend for the Year would amount to HK50 cents per share.

Our creative designed annual reports have always been accredited by various renowned international annual report competitions. During the Year, we have won a total of 32 awards (the "**Awards**") from the ARC Awards, the Astrid Awards, the Galaxy Awards, the Mercury Awards and the LACP Vision Awards. The Awards include: (i) 1 grand award; (ii) 8 gold awards; (iii) 6 silver awards; (iv) 9 bronze awards; and (v) 8 honors awards. These recognitions are the best motivation to our designers to exercise more intelligence and efforts in the provision of better creative concept development and design framework to our customers.

Looking ahead, there will be challenges for the Group. The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**") is going to introduce the paperless listing and subscription regime, online display of documents and reduction of the types of documents on display in 2021. Besides the Stock Exchange had commenced its consultation to raise the profit threshold for listings on its main board. All these rule changes will pose challenges to the business environment of the Group. Nevertheless, we shall continue to increase our market competitiveness by enhancing our financial printing services to meet our customers' demands. In addition, we shall further enhance our multiple points of quality control and inspection throughout our production process to ensure the quality of our financial printing services.

Finally, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all our customers, investors, suppliers, business partners and shareholders for their continued valuable support and trust during the Year. My heartfelt thanks are also to my fellow directors, the management team and the staff for their exemplary performance and support. As always, they have contributed greatly to the continued success of the Group.

Lau Man Tak Chairman

Hong Kong, 11 March 2021

### **BUSINESS REVIEW**

The Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**") is a one-stop financial printing service provider, which offers a wide range of convenient and quality financial printing services including typesetting, proofreading, translation, design, printing, web submitting, media placement and distribution. The Group does not satisfy just meeting customers' expectations, but strives to provide customers unique and perfect experiences. The core financial printing services of the Group cover printing of listing documents, financial reports, compliance documents and other documents. The services of the Group can be broadly categorised into three types, namely printing, translation and media placement. Most of the Group's customers are listed on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**") and/or other stock exchanges. The following table sets out the revenue attributable to each category of services provided by the Group during the year ended 31 December 2020 (the "**Year**").

	Year 2020		Year 2019	9
	in the		in the	
	approximate of		approximate of	
	HK\$ million	%	HK\$ million	%
Printing Services	96.0	65.1	133.7	70.2
Translation Services	39.3	26.6	43.4	22.8
Media Placement Services	12.2	8.3	13.4	7.0
Total	147.5	100.0	190.5	100.0

#### **PRINTING SERVICES**

Printing services revenue during the Year was approximately HK\$96.0 million (2019: approximately HK\$133.7 million), representing a decrease of about 28.2% as compared to the year ended 31 December 2019 (the "**Year 2019**"), primarily due to the decrease in the number of the Group's successful initial public offerings (the "**IPO**") projects and all other printing projects completed. For the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, the revenue generated from the printing services represented approximately 65.1% and 70.2% respectively of total revenue.

#### TRANSLATION SERVICES

Translation services revenue during the Year was approximately HK\$39.3 million (2019: approximately HK\$43.4 million), representing a decrease of about 9.4% as compared to the Year 2019, primarily due to the decrease in the number of the Group's successful IPO projects and all other translation projects completed. For the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, the revenue generated from the translation services represented approximately 26.6% and 22.8% respectively of total revenue.

#### MEDIA PLACEMENT SERVICES

Media placement services revenue during the Year was approximately HK\$12.2 million (2019: approximately HK\$13.4 million), representing a decrease of about 9.0% as compared to the Year 2019, primarily due to the decrease in the number of jobs completed for media placement services in newspapers. For the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, the revenue generated from the media placement services represented approximately 8.3% and 7.0% respectively of total revenue.

The Group's total revenue during the Year was approximately HK\$147.5 million (2019: approximately HK\$190.5 million), representing a decrease of about 22.6% as compared to the Year 2019.

# **FINANCIAL REVIEW**

#### REVENUE

The Group's revenue decreased by approximately HK\$43.0 million, or about 22.6%, from approximately HK\$190.5 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$147.5 million for the Year. The decrease was attributable to the decreases in revenue from (i) printing services, amounting to approximately HK\$37.7 million, (ii) translation services, amounting to approximately HK\$4.1 million, and (iii) media placement services, amounting to approximately HK\$1.2 million.

#### **COST OF SERVICES**

The Group's cost of services decreased by approximately HK\$15.1 million, or about 16.2%, from approximately HK\$93.1 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$78.0 million for the Year. The decrease was mainly due to the decrease in printing costs, translation costs, media placement costs and design and other costs, amid reduced number of completed IPO projects and all other printing projects completed, which was generally in line with the decrease in revenue during the Year. Translation costs were further reduced due to the acquisition of the 100% interests of a translation company on 1 October 2020.

#### **GROSS PROFIT AND GROSS PROFIT MARGIN**

The Group's gross profit decreased by approximately HK\$27.9 million, or about 28.6%, from approximately HK\$97.4 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$69.5 million for the Year, which was mainly due to the decrease in revenue. Our gross profit margin for the Year and the Year 2019 were maintained at relative high level of approximately 47.1% and 51.1% respectively.

#### **OTHER GAINS AND LOSSES**

Other gains and losses increased by approximately HK\$2.4 million, or about 114.3% from approximately HK\$2.1 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$4.5 million for the Year. The increase was attributable to the subsidies granted by The Hong Kong Special Administrative Region Government including the Employment Support Scheme and the Youth Employment and Training Programme amounting to approximately HK\$6.9 million, though partly offset by (i) the increase of unrealised loss on fair value of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss and (ii) the decrease of interest income due to lower interest rate offered by licensed banks in Hong Kong.

#### SELLING AND DISTRIBUTION EXPENSES

The Group's selling and distribution expenses decreased by approximately HK\$3.4 million, or about 21.0%, from approximately HK\$16.2 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$12.8 million for the Year. The decrease was mainly because of our sales and marketing activities had been significantly reduced during the outbreak of COVID-19.

#### ADMINISTRATIVE EXPENSES

The Group's administrative expenses decreased by approximately HK\$3.6 million, or about 8.8%, from approximately HK\$40.8 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$37.2 million for the Year. The Group had implemented strict controls over the administrative expenses during the Year.

#### FINANCE COSTS

Finance costs decreased by approximately HK\$0.9 million, or about 47.4% from approximately HK\$1.9 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$1.0 million for the Year. The decrease was mainly due to the fall of interest expenses on lease liabilities for leased properties and equipment over the lease terms for the Year.

#### TAXATION

Taxation expense decreased by approximately HK\$3.8 million, or about 56.7%, from approximately HK\$6.7 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$2.9 million for the Year. The decrease was in line with the drop in profit before taxation for the Year.

#### PROFIT FOR THE YEAR AND NET PROFIT MARGIN

Profit for the Year decreased by approximately HK\$15.2 million, or about 45.4%, from approximately HK\$33.5 million for the Year 2019 to approximately HK\$18.3 million for the Year. The decrease was primarily attributable to the decrease in revenue and the gross profit margin. The net profit margins for the Year and the Year 2019 were approximately 12.4% and 17.6%, respectively.

### FINANCIAL RESOURCES, LIQUIDITY AND GEARING RATIO

As at 31 December 2020,

- (a) the Group's total assets decreased to approximately HK\$260.5 million (2019: approximately HK\$320.9 million) while the total equity decreased to approximately HK\$207.6 million (2019: approximately HK\$240.6 million);
- (b) the Group's current assets decreased to approximately HK\$242.8 million (2019: approximately HK\$287.0 million) and the current liabilities decreased to approximately HK\$51.7 million (2019: approximately HK\$71.8 million);
- (c) the Group had approximately HK\$186.5 million in bank balances and cash available (2019: approximately HK\$232.3 million) and the current ratio of the Group was approximately 4.7 (2019: approximately 4.0);
- (d) the Group did not have any bank borrowings, bank overdrafts and tax loans (2019: Nil); and
- (e) the gearing ratio of the Group was approximately 0.05 due to the decrease in lease liabilities (2019: approximately 0.11).

### **CAPITAL EXPENDITURE**

The capital expenditure during the Year was related to expenditures on additions of office equipment, amounting to approximately HK\$0.03 million, which was mainly to enhance the Group's operating efficiency. As at 31 December 2020, the Group did not have any significant capital expenditure commitments (2019: Nil).

### SIGNIFICANT INVESTMENTS

As at 31 December 2020, the Group maintained a portfolio of equity investments with total carrying amount of approximately HK\$22.7 million (2019: approximately HK\$17.7 million). The portfolio of equity investments as at 31 December 2020 are set out as follows:

				Accumulated	
		Percentage		unrealised loss	
		of fair value of		on fair value	
		the investment		of financial	
		in listed	Unrealised	assets at fair	Fair value of
		securities/total	loss on fair	value through	the investment
		assets of	value for the	profit or loss	in listed
		the Group as at	year ended	as at	securities as
		31 December	31 December	31 December	at 31 December
	Investment cost	2020	2020	2019	2020
	HK\$'000		HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Financial assets at fair value	20 (22	0.70	5.026	1.074	22 722
through profit or loss	29,633	8.7%	5,026	1,874	22,733

The Group held less than 0.1% of shareholding in each of the listed securities in the above equity investments portfolio.

During the Year, the stock market in Hong Kong was volatile amid COVID-19 outbreak and thus generated unrealised loss for the Group's portfolio. The Group will continue to adopt the cautious and risk/return balanced approach in equity investments.

Save as disclosed above, the Group did not have any significant investment as at 31 December 2020 (2019: Nil).

### **CONTINGENT LIABILITIES**

As at 31 December 2020, the Group did not have any significant contingent liabilities (2019: Nil).

### FUTURE PLANS FOR MATERIAL INVESTMENTS OR CAPITAL ASSETS

There was no specific plan for material investments or capital assets as at 31 December 2020.

### **COMPETING INTERESTS**

The directors of the Company (the "**Directors**") are not aware of any business or interest of the Directors or the controlling shareholders of the Company nor any of their respective close associates that competed or might compete, either directly or indirectly, with the business of the Group and any other conflicts of interest which any such person had or might have with the Group during the Year.

### **EMPLOYEES AND REMUNERATION POLICIES**

As at 31 December 2020, the Group had 129 (2019: 126) full-time employees in Hong Kong. Total staff costs (including Directors' emoluments) were approximately HK\$54.7 million (2019: approximately HK\$59.5 million). The remuneration packages of the Group's employees include basic salary, allowances, medical scheme, mandatory provident fund scheme, commission and discretionary bonuses. The remuneration policies of the Group, including promotion, bonus, salary increment and other benefits, are based on the Group's operating results, employees' individual performance, working experience, respective responsibilities, merit, qualifications and competence, as well as those benefits comparable to the prevailing market practice, standards and statistics. The remuneration policies of the Group are reviewed by the management of the Group regularly. The dedication and hard work of the Group's staff during the Year are generally appreciated and recognised.

In addition, the Company adopted a share option scheme (the "**Scheme**"). Since its adoption, no options have been granted or agreed to be granted pursuant to the Scheme and therefore, there were no outstanding options as at 31 December 2020 (2019: Nil). The Group also provides and arranges on-the-job trainings for the employees.

# INDEBTEDNESS AND CHARGES ON GROUP'S ASSETS

As at 31 December 2020, the Group had no borrowings or charges on the Group's assets (2019: Nil).

# MATERIAL ACQUISITION OR DISPOSAL OF SUBSIDIARIES, ASSOCIATES AND JOINT VENTURES

On 1 October 2020, REF Holdings (HK) Limited, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company, had purchased the 100% shareholding of Finlang Translation Services Limited, a company principally engaged in the provision of translation services. We believes that the acquisition will enhance our translation services to the customers and broaden our revenue base in the coming years.

# **RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL SYSTEMS**

The Group recognises that good risk management is essential for the long-term and sustainable growth of a business. The board of Directors (the "**Board**") puts particular emphasis on determining the risk-tolerance levels in achieving the Group's strategic objectives. Management is responsible for the design, implementation and maintenance of a sound and effective internal control system underpinning the risk management framework. While taking into full account of the requirements under the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange (the "Listing Rules") relating to risk management and internal control, management also learns from the experience of outstanding companies and takes into consideration of the Group's unique business and operating environment in formulating the risk management and internal control framework. All employees are committed to continually enhancing the risk management framework, linking to our corporate strategies as well as integrating it into day-to-day operation.

#### **OBJECTIVES OF RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL**

The objectives of the risk management and internal control framework of the Group include:

- to strengthen the Company's risk management and internal control in compliance with the Listing Rules' requirements;
- to establish and constantly improve the risk management and internal control systems;
- to implement a top-down and company-wide risk management system that covers every aspect of the business; and
- to keep baseline risks within the acceptable range.

#### THREE-TIER RISK MANAGEMENT APPROACH

The Group has adopted a three-tier risk management approach to identify, assess, mitigate and handle risks. At the first line of defence, business units are responsible for identifying, assessing and monitoring risks associated with each business or deal. The management, as the second line of defence, defines rule sets and models, provides technical support, develops new systems and oversees portfolio management. It ensures that risks are within the acceptable range and that the first line of defence is effective. As the final line of defence, the audit committee of the Company, with the professional advices and opinions from the external professional company by whom internal audit work of the Group was conducted on annual basis, ensures that the first and second lines of defence are effective through constant inspection and monitoring.

### PRINCIPLES OF INTERNAL CONTROL

Our risk management and internal control systems are developed by reference to the Committee of Sponsoring Organizations of the Treadway Commission principles which involved five elements as internal environment, risk assessment, control activities, information and communication and internal supervision. The aim of internal control is to reasonably guarantee the compliance of its operation and management with regulations and laws, assets security, and authenticity and integrity of financial report and related information, improve the efficiency and effectiveness of operating activities and promote the realization of development strategy of the Group.

# **DISCLOSURE OF INSIDE INFORMATION**

The Group acknowledges its responsibilities under the Securities and Futures Ordinance, Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong and the Listing Rules and the overriding principle that inside information should be announced as soon as reasonably practicable when it is the subject of a decision. The procedures and internal controls for the handling and dissemination of inside information are as follows:

- the Group conducts its affairs with close regard to the disclosure requirement under the Listing Rules as well as the "Guidelines on Disclosure of Inside Information" published by the Securities and Futures Commission of Hong Kong in June 2012;
- the Group has implemented and disclosed its policy on fair disclosure by pursuing broad, non-exclusive distribution of information to the public through channels such as financial reporting, public announcements, circulars and its website;
- the Group has strictly prohibited unauthorised use of confidential or inside information; and
- the Group has established and implemented procedures for responding to external enquiries about the Group's affairs, so that only the executive Director, company secretary and investor relations officers are authorised to communicate with parties outside the Group.

### **COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS AND REGULATIONS**

During the Year, the Group was in compliance with all the laws and regulations applicable to the business operations of the Group.

### **ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND PERFORMANCE**

According to our business nature and pursuant to the laws of Hong Kong, there are no specific environmental standards and/ or requirements for conducting the Group's business in Hong Kong.

For details, please refer to the Group's published "Environmental, Social and Corporate Governance Report".

# **KEY RELATIONSHIP WITH CUSTOMERS, SUPPLIERS AND EMPLOYEES**

The Group maintains good relationship with its customers. The sales personnel make regular visits and/or phone calls to the customers. If there is any complaint from customers about our facilities or services, it will be reported to the management and immediate remedial action will be taken and feedback from customers will be followed till settlement of the complaint. Thereafter, the cause of such complaint will be studied, analysed and evaluated and recommendations will be in place for improvement.

The Group also maintains a good relationship with its suppliers. During the Year, no complaint was received from the suppliers and there was no disputed debt or unsettled debt and all the debts are settled on or before due dates or a later date as mutually agreed. In addition, whenever the Group placed orders with the suppliers, all orders were accepted and discounts were provided, if applicable, without hesitation.

During the Year, there was no dispute on salary payments and all accrued remunerations, at all kinds, were settled on or before their respective due dates, as stipulated under individual employee's employment contract. The Group also ensures that all the employees are reasonably remunerated by regular review and the policies on salary increment, promotion, bonus, allowances and all other related benefits are updated from time to time. For details, please refer to the sections headed "Employees and Remuneration Policies" in the "Management Discussion and Analysis" and "Corporate Social Responsibilities" in the "Report of the Directors", respectively of this annual report. Being people-oriented, the Group is committed to providing a safe and healthy workplace for its employees and encouraging them to have a work-life balance.

In view of the above and as at the date of this annual report, there is no circumstance of any event which will have a significant impact on the Group's business and on which the Group's success depends.

# FOREIGN CURRENCY EXPOSURE

The Group's businesses are solely operated in Hong Kong. The sales and purchases are mainly denominated in Hong Kong dollars ("**HKD**") and customers rarely request to settle our billing by other foreign currencies.

The Group's assets, liabilities and transactions are mainly denominated in HKD. Only a little portion of the Group's bank balances maintained with licensed banks in Hong Kong are denominated in United States dollars which is freely convertible into HKD. The Directors are of the view that the Group's operating cash flow and liquidity are not subject to significant foreign exchange rate risks and therefore, no hedging arrangements were made during the Year. However, the Group will review and monitor the relevant foreign exchange risk from time to time based on its business development requirements and may enter into foreign exchange hedging arrangements when applicable.

### TREASURY POLICY

The Group may invest its surplus funds or funds not designated for specific purpose or funds designated for specific purpose but application of which is no immediately required (collectively "**the Group's Funds**") in the form of short to medium term (i.e. not more than two years) and liquid stocks through investing the Group's Funds in diversified portfolio of investments products including listed securities, or such other investments as the Board of the Company, or such committees or person as the Board may authorise, may decide from time to time so as to preserve the value of the Group's Funds and/or achieve capital appreciation.

### DIVIDENDS

On 21 August 2020, the Board declared an interim dividend of HK20 cents per share (2019: Nil) which was paid on 15 September 2020 to shareholders of the Company whose names appear on the register of members of the Company on 11 September 2020, amounting to HK\$51,200,000 (2019: Nil).

On 11 March 2021, the Board recommended the payment of a final dividend of HK30 cents per share (2019: Nil), amounting to HK\$76,800,000 (2019: Nil). The proposed final dividend will be submitted for consideration at the Annual General Meeting to be held on Friday, 23 April 2021. Coupled with the interim dividend, the total dividend for the Year would amount to HK50 cents per share (2019: Nil).

### OUTLOOK

There are still uncertainties and challenges ahead of the Group's operating environment in 2021. The COVID-19 outbreak may continue to have an adverse impact on the Group's operating results. Meanwhile, the Stock Exchange is going to introduce the paperless listing and subscription regime, online display of documents and reduction of the types of documents on display in 2021. Besides, the Stock Exchange had commenced its consultation to raise the profit threshold for listings on its main board. The Directors will closely monitor the development of all the above mentioned issues and assess their impact on the Group's operations.

# Directors and Senior Management

# CHAIRMAN AND NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

**Mr. LAU Man Tak ("Mr. Lau")**, aged 51, is the founder of the Group and was appointed as the chairman of the Board and the non-executive Director on 7 March 2014. He was also appointed as an authorised representative of the Company on 24 January 2020. His role and responsibility in the Group is strategic planning while he does not involve in the day-to-day management of the business operations. Mr. Lau is a director of Rising Luck Management Limited and Jumbo Ace Enterprises Limited, both being substantial shareholders of the Company.

Mr. Lau graduated from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University with a bachelor's degree of arts in accountancy in November 1991. He has more than 20 years of experience in finance and accounting. He is an associate member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a fellow member of each of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants in the United Kingdom (the "**UK**"), The Hong Kong Institute of Directors and the Hong Kong Securities and Investment Institute.

He is currently an independent non-executive director of each of Kingston Financial Group Limited (stock code: 1031) and Synergis Holdings Limited (stock code: 2340), both listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange and an independent non-executive director of Chinese Food and Beverage Group Limited (stock code: 8272), a company listed on GEM of the Stock Exchange. Mr. Lau was an executive director and chairman of TEM Holdings Limited ("**TEM**") since 2015 and was redesignated as director in January 2021 upon the withdrawal of the listing of TEM by way of privatisation.

### **EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR**

**Ms. KWOK Kam Lai ("Ms. Kwok")**, aged 59, was appointed as a Director on 5 February 2014 and was re-designated as an executive Director on 7 March 2014. Ms. Kwok is the human resources and administration director and the financial controller of REF Financial Press Limited ("**REF Financial**"). Ms. Kwok joined the Group in January 2011 and is responsible for overseeing the administration, human resources affairs and financial control of the Group. She has been in the financial printing industry for over 16 years and has over 26 years of experience in auditing and accounting prior to joining the Group. Ms. Kwok is an associate member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and a fellow member of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants in the UK.

# INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

**Mr. LEUNG Chi Hung ("Mr. Leung")**, aged 65, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director (the "**INED**") on 12 August 2015. He is the chairperson of the audit committee of the Company ("**Audit Committee**") as well as a member of each of the remuneration committee of the Company ("**Remuneration Committee**") and the nomination committee of the Company ("**Nomination Committee**"). Mr. Leung has over 40 years of experience in audit and taxation. He is currently a director of Philip Leung & Co. Limited, a certified public accountants firm.

Mr. Leung is a fellow member of each of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants in the UK and the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. He is also a registered financial planner of the Society of Registered Financial Planners in Hong Kong and a fellow member of the Taxation Institute of Hong Kong.

He is currently an independent non-executive director of each of (i) Daido Group Limited (stock code: 544) and Zhongzheng International Company Limited (formerly known as eForce Holdings Limited) (stock code: 943), both companies listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange; and (ii) Finet Group Limited (stock code: 8317) and WT Group Holdings Limited (stock code: 8422), both companies listed on GEM of the Stock Exchange. On 15 October 2020, he was also appointed as an independent non-executive director, the chairperson of the audit committee as well as a member of each of the nomination committee, the remuneration committee and the independent committee of Evergreen International Holdings Limited (stock code: 238), a company listed on Main Board of the Exchange.

# Directors and Senior Management

**Mr. WONG Kun Kau ("Mr. Wong")**, aged 60, was appointed as an INED on 12 August 2015. He is the chairperson of the Nomination Committee as well as a member of each of the Audit Committee and the Remuneration Committee. Mr. Wong has more than 38 years of experience in investment banking and corporate finance. He founded Bull Capital Partners Ltd. ("Bull Capital"), a fund management company specialising in direct investment in the Greater China region and is currently its chief executive officer. Prior to founding Bull Capital, Mr. Wong held senior management positions with several multinational financial institutions including BNP Paribas Capital (Asia Pacific) Limited from January 1998 to November 2007, where he left as head of Asia investment banking.

Mr. Wong is currently an independent non-executive director, the chairperson of the audit committee as well as a member of each of the remuneration committee, the nomination committee and the risk management committee of Jianzhong Construction Development Limited, a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange (stock code: 589).

He was also an independent non-executive director of West China Cement Limited (principally engaged in manufacture and sale of cement and cement products) from July 2010 to May 2019, Lifestyle Properties Development Limited (now known as Sansheng Holdings (Group) Co. Ltd.) (principally engaged in property development and property investment) from August 2013 to May 2017 and China Shengmu Organic Milk Limited (principally engaged in dairy farming and liquid milk businesses) from June 2014 to June 2017, all of which are listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange (stock codes: 2233, 2183 and 1432, respectively).

Mr. Wong received his bachelor's degree in social sciences from The University of Hong Kong in November 1982.

**Mr. LEE Hon Man Eric ("Mr. Lee")**, aged 54, was appointed as an INED on 19 September 2019. He is the chairperson of the Remuneration Committee as well as a member of each of the Audit Committee and the Nomination Committee. Mr Lee is currently an independent non-executive director of Synergis Holdings Limited (stock code: 2340), a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange. Mr. Lee was also an independent non-executive director of TEM since April 2016 until his resignation in January 2021 upon the withdrawal of the listing of TEM by way of privatisation. Mr. Lee is currently employed by Alliance Capital Partners Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance and dealing in securities, as managing director.

Mr. Lee graduated from the University of Birmingham, the UK with a bachelor's degree of engineering in electronic and electrical engineering in July 1988, and obtained a master's degree in business administration from the Chinese University of Hong Kong in December 1993.

Mr. Lee has over 20 years of experience in the corporate finance industry. From March 2017 to June 2020, Mr. Lee worked at Orient Capital (Hong Kong) Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance, as managing director of investment banking department. From August 2015 to February 2017, Mr. Lee worked at LY Capital Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance, as a director. From April 2002 to November 2014, Mr. Lee worked at First Shanghai Capital Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance, and his last position was managing director. From July 1997 to March 2002, Mr. Lee worked at DBS Asia Capital Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance, and his last position was vice president.

# Directors and Senior Management

# SENIOR MANAGEMENT

**Ms. CHIU Hok Yu ("Ms. Chiu")**, aged 50, is the managing director of REF Financial, a wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. Ms. Chiu joined the Group in April 2011 and is responsible for the Group's overall management, corporate development and strategic planning. Ms. Chiu has more than 22 years of experience in the financial printing industry.

**Ms. LAW Lai Yee Teresa ("Ms. Law")**, aged 40, is the sales director of REF Financial. Ms. Law joined the Group in January 2011 and is responsible for the sales and marketing activities and general management of REF Financial. Ms. Law graduated from the University of British Columbia, Canada in May 2003 with a bachelor's degree in arts. She has over 10 years of experience in sales and marketing in the financial printing industry. Prior to joining the Group, Ms. Law served as a sales manager in another renowned financial printing company in Hong Kong from March 2006 to December 2010. Her main responsibility was to seek and prospect for new business opportunities and promote financial printing services to potential customers.

The Company (and its subsidiaries, collectively the "**Group**") is committed to fulfilling its responsibilities to the Company's shareholders (the "**Shareholders**") and protecting and enhancing Shareholders' value through good corporate governance.

The directors of the Company (the "**Director(s)**") recognise the importance of incorporating elements of good corporate governance in the management structures and internal control procedures of the Group so as to achieve effective accountability.

### **CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES**

The Directors consider that incorporating the elements of good corporate governance in the management structures and internal control procedures of the Group could balance the interests of the shareholders, customers, suppliers and employees of the Company. The Company has adopted the principles and the code provisions of the Corporate Governance Code (the "**CG Code**") as set out in Appendix 14 of Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**" and the "**Listing Rules**", respectively) to ensure that business activities and decision making processes of the Group are regulated in a proper and prudent manner. The board of Directors (the "**Board**") is satisfied that the Company had complied with the applicable code provisions as set out in the CG Code during the year ended 31 December 2020 (the "**Year**").

In accordance with the requirements of the Listing Rules, the Company has established an audit committee (the "Audit Committee"), a remuneration committee (the "Remuneration Committee") and a nomination committee (the "Nomination Committee") with specific written terms of reference.

### SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS BY DIRECTORS

The Company adopted the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers as set out in Appendix 10 (the "**Model Code**") to the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions. Following a specific enquiry made by the Company on each of the Directors, all of them confirmed that they had complied with the Model Code and its code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions during the Year.

### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

#### RESPONSIBILITIES

The Board is primarily responsible for overseeing and supervising the management of the business affairs and the overall performance of the Group. The Board sets the Group's values and standards and ensures that the requisite financial and human resources support is in place for the Group to achieve its objectives. The functions performed by the Board include but are not limited to formulating the Group's business plans and strategies, deciding all significant financial (including major capital expenditure) and operational issues, developing, monitoring and reviewing the Group's corporate governance practices and all other functions reserved to the Board under the Company's second amended and restated articles of association (the "**Articles of Association**"). The Board has established Board committees and has delegated to these Board committees various responsibilities as set out in their respective terms of reference which are published on the respective websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company. The Board may from time to time delegate certain functions to senior management of the Group if and when considered appropriate. The senior management is mainly responsible for the execution of the business plans, strategies and policies adopted by the Board and assigned to it from time to time.

The Directors have full access to information of the Group and are entitled to seek independent professional advice in appropriate circumstances at the Company's expense.

#### **COMPOSITION**

The Company is committed to the view that the Board should include a balanced composition of executive and independent non-executive Directors so that there is a strong independent element on the Board, which can effectively exercise independent judgment.

During the year and up to the date of this annual report, the Board comprises the following Directors:

#### **Non-executive Director**

Mr. Lau Man Tak (Chairman)

#### **Executive Directors**

Ms. Kwok Kam Lai Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)

#### Independent Non-executive Directors (the "INEDs")

Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Wong Kun Kau Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric

The biographical details of each of the existing Directors are set out in the section headed "Directors and Senior Management" of this annual report.

There was no financial, business, family or other material relationship among the Directors.

The INEDs have brought in a wide range of business and financial expertise, experiences and independent judgment to the Board. Through active participation in the Board meetings and serving on various Board committees, all INEDs will continue to make various contributions to the Company.

Throughout the Year, the number of INEDs representing at least one-third of the Board members and has met the requirement that at least one of the INEDs has appropriate professional qualifications or accounting or related financial management expertise.

The Company has received an annual confirmation of independence in writing from each of the INEDs pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. Based on such confirmation, the Company considers that all the INEDs are independent and have met the independence guidelines as set out in such Rule.

Proper insurance coverage in respect of legal actions against the Directors' liability has been arranged by the Company.

#### DIRECTORS' INDUCTION AND CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Each newly appointed Director (if any) receives a formal, comprehensive and tailored induction on the first occasion of his/her appointment to ensure that he/she has a proper understanding of the Company's operations and business and is fully aware of the director's responsibilities under the statues and common law, the Listing Rules, legal and other regulatory requirements and the Company's business and governance policies.

All Directors attended training programmes on commercial, legal and regulatory requirements in relation to a listed company in Hong Kong and/or the industry in which the Group conducts its businesses.

The trainings received by each of the Directors during the Year is summarised as follows:

Name of Directors	Type of trainings
Mr. Lau Man Tak <i>(Chairman)</i>	А, В
Ms. Kwok Kam Lai	A, B
Mr. Leung Chi Hung	А, В
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	A, B
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric	А, В
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	В

A: attending seminars/conferences/forums

B: reading newspapers, journals and updates relating to the economy, general business, corporate governance and directors' duties and responsibilities

#### MEETINGS OF BOARD AND DIRECTORS' ATTENDANCE RECORDS

During the Year, the Board held 4 regular board meetings, at which the Directors discussed and approved, amongst other matters, the Group's consolidated results for the year ended 31 December 2019 (the "Year 2019"), the three months ended 31 March 2020, the six months ended 30 June 2020 and the nine months ended 30 September 2020. The Board is scheduled to meet four times a year at approximately guarterly intervals with notice given to the Directors at least 14 days in advance. For all other Board meetings (if any), notice is given in a reasonable time in advance. The Directors are allowed to include any other matters in the agenda, that are required for discussion and resolution at the meeting. To enable the Directors to be properly briefed on issues arising at the Board meetings and to make informed decisions, an agenda and the accompanying Board papers together with all appropriate and relevant information in relation to the matters of the meetings are sent to all Directors at least three days before the intended date of each regular Board meeting and three days or such other period as agreed before each other Board meeting. All Directors should have access to the advice and services of the company secretary of the Company (the "Company Secretary") with a view to ensuring that Board procedures and all applicable rules and regulations are followed. The Company Secretary is responsible for keeping all Board meetings' minutes. Draft and final versions of the minutes will be circulated to the Directors for comments and record within a reasonable time after each meeting and the final version is open for the Directors' inspection. According to the Listing Rules, any Directors and their close associates (as defined in the Listing Rules) with a material interest in the transactions to be discussed at the Board meetings will abstain from voting on resolutions approving such transactions and are not counted in the quorum of the meetings.

The attendance of each Director at the Board meetings during the Year is as follows:

Name of Directors	No. of attendance/ No. of meetings
<b>Non-executive Director</b> Mr. Lau Man Tak <i>(Chairman)</i>	4/4
<b>Executive Directors</b> Ms. Kwok Kam Lai Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	4/4 N/A*
<b>INEDs</b> Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Wong Kun Kau Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric	4/4 4/4 4/4

\* N/A means not applicable.

Apart from the above Board meetings, the chairman of the Board (the "**Chairman**") held a meeting with all the INEDs without the presence of other Directors during the Year.

During the Year, an annual general meeting of the Company (the "AGM") was held on 24 April 2020 (the "2020 AGM").

Name of Directors	No. of attendance/ No. of general meeting
Mr. Lau Man Tak <i>(Chairman)</i>	1/1
Ms. Kwok Kam Lai	1/1
Mr. Leung Chi Hung	1/1
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	1/1
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric	1/1
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	N/A

#### DIRECTORS' COMPETING BUSINESS

A non-competition undertaking (the "**Non-competition Undertaking**") was entered into by Jumbo Ace Enterprises Limited, Rising Luck Management Limited and Mr. Lau Man Tak (collectively, the "**Controlling Shareholders**") in favour of the Company on 12 August 2015, under which each of the Controlling Shareholders has irrevocably and unconditionally, jointly and severally, warranted and undertaken to the Company (for the Company and as trustee for each of its subsidiaries) that, amongst other matters, he/it will not, and will procure any Controlling Shareholder and his/its associates and any company directly or indirectly controlled by the Controlling Shareholder not to, except through any member of the Group, directly or indirectly (whether on its own account or with each other in conjunction with or on behalf of any person or company, or as principal or agent, through any body corporate, partnership, joint venture or other contractual arrangement and whether for profit or otherwise), carry on, engage in, invest or be interested or otherwise involved in any business that is similar to or in competition with or is likely to be in competition with any business carried on or contemplated to be carried on by any member of the Group from time to time or in which any member of the Group is engaged or has invested or is otherwise involved in any territory that the Group carries on the business from time to time.

The Company has received a written confirmation from the Controlling Shareholders in respect of the compliance with and the enforcement of the terms of the Non-competition Undertaking by the Controlling Shareholders during the Year.

The INEDs have reviewed the compliance of the Non-competition Undertaking entered into by the Controlling Shareholders as to whether the Controlling Shareholders had abided by the Non-competition Undertaking. The INEDs confirmed that the Controlling Shareholders had not been in breach of the Non-competition Undertaking during the Year.

#### **BOARD DIVERSITY POLICY**

On 12 August 2015, the Board adopted a policy of the Board diversity (the "**Board Diversity Policy**") and discussed all measurable objectives set for implementing the Board Diversity Policy.

The Company recognises and embraces the benefits of diversity of Board members. It endeavours to ensure that the Board has a balance of skills, experience and diversity of perspectives appropriate to the requirements of the Company's business. All Board appointments will continue to be made on a merit basis with due regard for the benefits of diversity of the Board members. Selection of candidates will be based on a range of diversity perspectives, including but not limited to gender, age, race, language, cultural background, educational background, industry experience and professional experience.

# **CHAIRMAN AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE**

According to the CG Code, the roles of the Chairman and the chief executive of the Company should be separate and performed by different individuals to ensure a balance of power and authority so that power is not concentrated in any one individual. Mr. Lau Man Tak, the non-executive Director, is the Chairman and is responsible for the management of the Board while the executive Director is performing the function of the chief executive of the Company and is responsible for managing the Group's business and overall operations.

# **BOARD COMMITTEES**

There are currently three Board committees, namely the Audit Committee, the Remuneration Committee and the Nomination Committee to oversee particular aspects of the Company's affairs. The Board committees are provided with sufficient resources to discharge their duties.

The written terms of reference for the Board committees are posted on the respective websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

#### AUDIT COMMITTEE

The Audit Committee was established on 12 August 2015 with written terms of reference (as adopted by the Board on 12 August 2015, amended with effect from 20 June 2017 and further amended with effect from 1 January 2019) in compliance with the CG Code. It comprises three INEDs, namely Mr. Leung Chi Hung, Mr. Wong Kun Kau and Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric. Mr. Leung Chi Hung is the chairperson of the Audit Committee.

The principal functions of the Audit Committee include, but are not limited to:

#### **Relationship with the Company's auditors**

- making recommendations to the Board on the appointment, reappointment and removal of the external auditors, and approving the remuneration and terms of engagement of the external auditors, and any questions of their resignation or dismissal;
- reviewing and monitoring the external auditors' independence and objectivity and the effectiveness of the audit process in accordance with applicable standards; discussing with the auditors the nature and scope of the audit and reporting obligations before the audit commences; and
- developing and implementing a policy on engaging external auditors to supply non-audit services (for this purpose, "external auditors" includes any entity that is under common control, ownership or management with the audit firm or any entity that a reasonable and informed third party knowing all relevant information would reasonably conclude to be part of the audit firm nationally or internationally); and reporting to the Board, identifying and making recommendations on any matters where action or improvement is needed.

#### **Review of the Company's financial information**

- monitoring integrity of the Company's financial statements and annual report and accounts, half-year report and, if prepared for publication, quarterly reports, and reviewing significant financial reporting judgments contained in them before submission to the Board with particular focus on:
  - (i) any changes in accounting policies and practices;
  - (ii) major judgmental areas;
  - (iii) significant adjustments resulting from audit;
  - (iv) the going concern assumptions and any qualifications;
  - (v) compliance with accounting standards; and
  - (vi) compliance with the Listing Rules and legal requirements in relation to financial reporting;
- regarding the above paragraph:
  - (i) liaising meeting with the Board and senior management, at least twice a year, with the Company's external auditors; and
  - (ii) considering any significant or unusual items that are, or may need to be, reflected in the report and financial statements; giving due consideration to any matters that have been raised by the Company's staff responsible for the accounting and financial reporting function, compliance officer or auditors.

# Oversight of the Company's financial reporting system, risk management and internal control systems

- reviewing the Company's financial controls and the risk management and internal control systems;
- discussing the risk management and internal control systems with management to ensure that management has performed its duty to have effective systems including the adequacy of resources, staff qualifications and experience, training programmes and budget of the Company's accounting and financial reporting function;
- considering major investigation findings on risk management and internal control matters as delegated by the Board or on its own initiative and management's response to these findings;
- where an internal audit function exists, ensuring co-ordination between the internal and external auditors, and ensuring that the internal audit function is adequately resourced and has appropriate standing within the Company, and reviewing and monitoring its effectiveness;
- reviewing the financial and accounting policies and practices of the Group;

- reviewing the external auditors' management letter, any material queries raised by the auditors to management about accounting records, financial accounts or systems of control and management's response;
- ensuring that the Board will provide a timely response to the issues raised in the external auditors' management letter;
- reporting to the Board on the matters in relation to its principal functions;
- considering other topics, as defined by the Board; and
- making recommendations to the Board as it deems appropriate on any area within its scope of duties where an action or improvement is needed.

#### **Relationships with the employees of the Company**

- reviewing the arrangements that the employees of the Group can use, in confidence, raising concerns about possible improprieties in financial reporting, internal control or other matters; and ensuring that proper arrangements are in place for fair and independent investigation of these matters and for appropriate follow-up action;
- acting as the key representative body for overseeing the Company's relations with the external auditors; and
- establishing a whistleblowing policy and system for employees and those who deal with the Group (e.g. customers and suppliers) to raise concerns, in confidence, with the Audit Committee about possible improprieties in any matter related to the Group.

During the Year, 3 Audit Committee meetings were held, at which the Audit Committee, among other matters, (i) reviewed the Group's consolidated results for the Year 2019 and the six months ended 30 June 2020; (ii) reviewed the effectiveness of the Group's internal audit function performed by an external professional company; and (iii) met with the Company's external auditors as to discuss and to resolve key matters, if any, raised by the auditors.

The attendance of each member at the Audit Committee meetings during the Year is as follows:

Name of Directors	No. of attendance/ No. of meetings
Mr. Leung Chi Hung (chairperson of the Audit Committee)	3/3
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	3/3
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric	3/3

The Audit Committee held a meeting on 11 March 2021 and, among other matters, reviewed the Group's audited consolidated financial results for the Year, including the accounting principles and practice adopted by the Group, the effectiveness of the Group's risk management and internal control systems and the Group's internal audit function and the re-appointment of HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited ("**HLB**") as the Company's external independent auditors at the forthcoming AGM to be held on 23 April 2021, and recommended the same to the Board for consideration.

#### **REMUNERATION COMMITTEE**

The Remuneration Committee was established on 12 August 2015 with written terms of reference (as adopted by the Board on 12 August 2015, amended with effect from 20 June 2017 and further amended on 20 December 2017) in compliance with the CG Code. It comprises three INEDs, namely Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric, Mr. Leung Chi Hung and Mr. Wong Kun Kau. Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric is the chairperson of the Remuneration Committee.

The principal functions of the Remuneration Committee include, but are not limited to:

- formulating a remuneration policy for approval by the Board, which shall take into account factors such as salaries paid by comparable companies, time commitment, employment conditions, responsibilities, and individual performance of the Directors, senior management and the general staff. Performance shall be measured against corporate goals and objectives resolved by the Board from time to time; and implementing the remuneration policy laid down by the Board;
- without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing:
  - (i) establishing guidelines for the recruitment of the managing director and senior management;
  - making recommendation to the Board on the policy and structure for the remuneration of the Directors and senior management whilst ensuring that no Director or any of his/her associates (as defined in the Listing Rules) is involved in deciding his/her own remuneration;
  - (iii) consulting the Chairman and/or the managing director respectively about their proposals relating to the remuneration of the chief executive and/or senior management, as the case may be; and determining the remuneration packages of the executive Directors and senior management, including benefits in kind, pension right, compensation payment (including compensation for loss or termination of office or appointment etc.);
  - (iv) reviewing and approving the compensation payable to executive Directors and senior management in connection with any loss or termination of their office or appointment to ensure that it is consistent with contractual terms and is otherwise fair and not excessive;
  - (v) reviewing and approving the compensation arrangements relating to dismissal or removal of Directors for misconduct to ensure that they are consistent with contractual terms and are otherwise reasonable and appropriate;
  - (vi) determining the criteria for assessing employees' performance, which should reflect the Company's business objectives and targets;
  - (vii) considering the annual performance bonus for the executive Directors, senior management and the general staff, having regard to their achievements against the performance criteria by reference to market norms, and determining that for executive Directors and senior management and making recommendation to the Board on the same for the general staff;
  - (viii) engaging such external independent professional advisers to assist and/or advise the Remuneration Committee on issues as it considers necessary;

- (ix) doing any such things to enable the Remuneration Committee to discharge its powers and functions conferred on it by the Board; and
- (x) conforming to any requirement, direction and regulation that may from time to time be prescribed by the Board or contained in the constitutional documents of the Company or imposed by applicable legislation or rules of regulatory authorities.

During the Year, 1 Remuneration Committee meeting was held on 3 March 2020, at which the Remuneration Committee, among other matters, evaluated the performance of the Directors and senior management for the Year 2019, and reviewed and recommended their discretionary bonuses for the Year 2019 to the Board for consideration.

The attendance of each member at the Remuneration Committee meeting during the Year is as follows:

Name of Directors	No. of attendance/ No. of meetings
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric (chairperson of the Remuneration Committee)	1/1
Mr. Leung Chi Hung	1/1
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	1/1
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	N/A

The Remuneration Committee held a meeting on 11 March 2021 and, among other matters, reviewed the performance of individual executive Directors and senior management for the Year and made final recommendations to the Board for consideration on their discretionary bonuses for the Year.

#### NOMINATION COMMITTEE

The Nomination Committee was established on 12 August 2015 with written terms of reference (as adopted by the Board on 12 August 2015 and amended with effect from 20 June 2017) in compliance with the CG Code. It comprises three INEDs, namely Mr. Wong Kun Kau, Mr. Leung Chi Hung and Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric. Mr. Wong Kun Kau is the chairperson of the Nomination Committee.

The principal functions of the Nomination Committee include, but are not limited to:

- reviewing and monitoring the structure, size and composition (including the skills, knowledge and experience and diversity of perspectives) of the Board at least annually and making recommendations on any proposed changes to the Board to complement the Company's corporate strategy;
- identifying individuals suitably qualified to become Board members and selecting or making recommendations to the Board on the selection of individuals nominated for directorships;
- assessing the independence of the INEDs;
- reviewing the Board Diversity Policy and reviewing the measurable objectives for implementing the Board Diversity Policy, and the progress on achieving the objectives; and making disclosure of its progress and its review results in the annual report annually; and

• making recommendations to the Board on the appointment or re-appointment of Directors and the succession planning for the Directors, in particular, the Chairman, the chief executive and the managing director of the Company.

During the Year, 1 Nomination Committee meeting was held on 3 March 2020, at which the Nomination Committee, among other matters, (i) reviewed the structure, size and diversity of the Board; (ii) assessed the independence of the INEDs; (iii) reviewed the Board Diversity Policy; and (iv) recommended to the Board for consideration the re-election of all the retiring Directors at the 2020 AGM.

The attendance of each member at the Nomination Committee meetings during the Year is as follows:

Name of Directors	No. of attendance/ No. of meetings
Mr. Wong Kun Kau (chairperson of the Nomination Committee)	1/1
Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric	1/1 1/1
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	N/A

The Nomination Committee held a meeting on 11 March 2021 and among other matters, (i) reviewed the structure, size and diversity of the Board; (ii) assessed the independence of the INEDs; (iii) reviewed the Board Diversity Policy; and (iv) recommended to the Board for consideration the re-election of all the retiring Directors at the forthcoming AGM.

The Board adopted a nomination policy that the Nomination Committee will evaluate, select and recommend candidate(s) for directorship(s) to the Board by giving due consideration to the criteria, including but not limited to Board diversity, qualifications, experience, independence, reputation for integrity and potential contributions that the individual(s) can bring to the Board before making recommendation to the Board. The Nomination Committee may consult any source it deems appropriate in identifying or selecting suitable candidates, such as referrals from existing Directors, advertising, recommendations from a third party agency firm, and may evaluate the suitability of the candidate(s) by interviews, background checks etc.

#### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FUNCTIONS

The Board recognises that corporate governance should be the collective responsibility of the Directors, which include, but are not limited to:

- developing and reviewing the Company's policies and practices on corporate governance;
- reviewing and monitoring the training and continuous professional development of the Directors and senior management;
- reviewing and monitoring the Company's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- developing, reviewing and monitoring the code of conduct and compliance manual (if any) applicable to employees and the Directors; and
- reviewing the Company's compliance with the CG Code and disclosure in the Corporate Governance Report.

During the Year, the Board has reviewed and performed the above corporate governance functions.

# **APPOINTMENT AND RE-ELECTION OF DIRECTORS**

The executive Directors, namely Ms. Kwok Kam Lai and Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020), entered into a service contract with the Company for an initial period from 12 August 2015 to 25 September 2015 (i.e. the date of which the shares of the Company were initially listed on GEM of the Stock Exchange) (the "Listing Date") and one year from the Listing Date, which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving at least one month's notice in writing.

The non-executive Director, Mr. Lau Man Tak, entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for an initial period from 12 August 2015 to the Listing Date and one year from the Listing Date, which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving at least one month's notice in writing.

The INEDs, namely Mr. Leung Chi Hung and Mr. Wong Kun Kau, entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for an initial period from 12 August 2015 to the Listing Date and one year from the Listing Date, which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving at least one month's notice in writing.

The INED, Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric, entered into a letter of appointment with the Company for a term of one year commencing on 19 September 2019 which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving at least one month's notice in writing.

Save as disclosed aforesaid, none of the Directors has a service contract/letter of appointment with the Company or any of its subsidiaries other than the service contracts/letters of appointment expiring or determinable by the employer within one year without the payment of compensation (other than statutory compensation).

According to the Articles of Association, at each AGM, one-third of the Directors for the time being (or if their number is not three or a multiple of three, then the number nearest to but not less than one-third) will retire from office by rotation provided that every Director will be subject to retirement by rotation at the AGM at least once every three years. A retiring Director will be eligible for re-election and will continue to act as a Director throughout the meeting at which he retires. The Directors to retire by rotation will include (so far as necessary to ascertain the number of Directors to retire by rotation) any Director who wishes to retire and not to offer himself/herself. Any further Directors so to retire shall be those who have been the longest in office since their last re-election or appointment and so that as between persons who became or were last re-elected Directors on the same day, those to retire shall (unless they otherwise agree among themselves) be determined by lot.

Any Director appointed by the Board to fill a casual vacancy shall hold office until the first general meeting of the Company after his/her appointment and shall be subject to re-election at such meeting and any Director appointed by the Board as an addition to the existing Board shall hold office only until the next following AGM and shall then be eligible for re-election.

Accordingly, Mr. Lau Man Tak and Mr. Wong Kun Kau will retire at the forthcoming AGM and all of them, being eligible, will offer themselves for re-election thereat.

# **REMUNERATION OF DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT**

Particulars of the Directors' remunerations for the Year are set out in Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements.

Pursuant to code provision B.1.5 of the CG Code, the remuneration of the members of the senior management (other than the Directors) whose particulars are contained in the section headed "Directors and Senior Management" in this annual report for the Year by band is set out below:

Remuneration band (in HK\$)	Number of individual
Nil to 1,000,000	-
1,000,001 to 1,500,000	-
1,500,001 to 2,000,000	1
2,000,001 to 2,500,000	1

### **INDEPENDENT AUDITORS' REMUNERATION**

For the Year, HLB was engaged as the Group's independent auditors. The remuneration paid/payable to HLB for the Year is set out below:

Services	<b>Fee paid/payable</b> HK\$'000
	700
Audit services — Annual audit Non-audit services	780 37
Total	817

# DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITY FOR THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The Directors acknowledge their responsibility for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements of the Group for the Year, which give a true and fair view of the state of affairs of the Company and the Group's results and cash flow for the Year and are properly prepared on a going concern basis in accordance with the applicable statutory requirements and accounting standards.

The Directors were not aware of any material uncertainties relating to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt upon the Company's ability to continue as a going concern.

In addition, HLB has stated in the independent auditors' report its reporting responsibilities on the Company's consolidated financial statements for the Year.

### **RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROL**

It is the responsibility of the Board to ensure that the Company maintains sound and effective risk management and internal control systems and to review their effectiveness to safeguard the Shareholders' investment and the Group's assets at all times. The Company has adopted a series of internal control policies and procedures designed to provide reasonable assurance for achieving objectives including effective and efficient operations, reliable financial reporting and compliance with applicable laws and regulations.

Details of the risk management and internal control systems are set out in the section headed "Risk Management and Internal Control Systems" of the "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report.

The Group's risk management and internal control systems are designed to manage rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives and can only provide reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss. Risk Management and internal control systems are reviewed on an annual basis.

The Group does not have an internal audit function within the Group. The Company engaged an external professional company to carry out internal audit function and had conducted review of the effectiveness of the Group's risk management and internal control systems during the Year.

During the Year, the Board has conducted an annual review of the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control systems of the Group and the Group's internal audit function through discussion with the Audit Committee on audit findings and control issue and considered them effective and adequate.

# **COMPANY SECRETARY**

During the Year, the Company Secretary has complied with the training requirement under Rule 3.29 of the Listing Rules.

All members of the Board have access to the advice and services of the Company Secretary. The appointment and removal of the Company Secretary are subject to the Board's approval.

# SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

#### PROCEDURES FOR PUTTING FORWARD PROPOSALS AT SHAREHOLDERS' MEETINGS

Shareholders who wish to move a resolution may, however, request the Company to convene an extraordinary general meeting (the "**EGM**") in accordance with the "Procedures for Shareholders to convene an EGM" set out below.

#### PROCEDURES FOR SHAREHOLDERS TO CONVENE AN EGM

Any one or more Shareholders holding at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid-up capital of the Company having the right of voting at general meetings of the Company (the "**Eligible Shareholder(s)**") shall at all times have the right, by written requisition to the Board or the Company Secretary, to require an EGM to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition.

Eligible Shareholders who wish to convene an EGM for the purpose of moving a resolution at the EGM must deposit a written requisition (the "**Requisition**") signed by the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned at the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong (presently at 6th Floor and 7th Floor, Nexxus Building, 77 Des Voeux Road Central, Hong Kong) for the attention of the Company Secretary.

The Requisition must state clearly the name of the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned, his/her/their shareholding in the Company, the resolution intended to be put forward at the EGM.

The Company will check the Requisition and the identity and the shareholding of the Eligible Shareholder(s) will be verified with the Company's branch share registrar and transfer office in Hong Kong. If the Requisition is found to be proper and in order, the Board will convene an EGM within 2 months after the deposit of the Requisition. On the contrary, if the Requisition has been verified as not in order, the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned will be advised of the outcome and accordingly, the Board will not call for an EGM.

If within 21 days of the deposit of the Requisition the Board fails to proceed to convene such meeting, the requisitionist(s) himself/herself/themselves may do so in the same manner, and all reasonable expenses incurred by the Eligible Shareholder(s) concerned as a result of the failure of the Board shall be reimbursed to the Eligible Shareholder(s) by the Company.

For including a resolution to propose a person for election as a Director at general meeting, the Shareholders are requested to follow the Articles of Association. A notice in writing of the intention to propose that person for election as a Director and notice in writing by that person of his/her willingness to be elected shall have been lodged at the Company's principal place of business in Hong Kong or at the Hong Kong branch share registrar and transfer office of the Company. The period for lodgment of the notices required under this Article will commence no earlier than the day after the despatch of the notice of the general meeting appointed for such election and end no later than seven days prior to the date of such general meeting and the minimum length of the period during which such notices to the Company may be given will be at least seven days. The written notice must state that person's biographical details as required by Rule 13.51(2) of the Listing Rules. The procedures for the Shareholders to propose a person for election as a Director are posted on the Company's website.

#### PROCEDURES FOR SHAREHOLDERS TO SEND ENQUIRIES

Shareholders should direct their questions about their shareholdings to the Company's branch share registrar is Hong Kong. Shareholders may at any time make a request for the Company's information to the extent that such information is publicly available. Shareholders may send their enquiries and concerns to the Board by addressing them to the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong (presently at 6th Floor and 7th Floor, Nexxus Building, 77 Des Voeux Road Central, Hong Kong) by post or by email to investor@ref.com.hk.

Upon receipt of the enquiries, the Company Secretary will forward the communications relating to:

- 1. matters within the Board's purview to the executive Directors;
- 2. matters within a Board committee's area of responsibility to the chairperson of the appropriate committee; and
- 3. ordinary business matters, such as suggestions, enquiries and consumer complaints, to the appropriate management of the Company.

# COMMUNICATION WITH THE SHAREHOLDERS

The Company has adopted a Shareholders' communication policy with the objective of ensuring that the Shareholders can have equal and timely access to information about the Company in order to enable the Shareholders to exercise their rights in an informed manner and to allow them to engage actively with the Company.

Information will be communicated to the Shareholders through the Company's financial reports, circulars and announcements, AGMs and other general meetings that may be convened, as well as all the disclosures submitted to the Stock Exchange for publication.

# **CONSTITUTIONAL DOCUMENTS**

During the year, there had been no significant change in the Company's constitutional documents.

The second amended and restated memorandum and articles of association of the Company is available on the respective websites of the Stock Exchange and the Company.

# Report of the Directors

The board of directors of the Company (the "**Directors**" and the "**Board**", respectively) presents its report together with the audited consolidated financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries (the "**Group**") for the year ended 31 December 2020 (the "**Year**").

# **PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES**

The Company acts as an investment holding company. Its subsidiaries are principally engaged in the provision of financial printing services and investment holdings. The principal activities of the Company's principal subsidiaries are set forth in Note 36 to the consolidated financial statements.

#### **BUSINESS REVIEW**

The business review of the Group for the Year and an indication of likely future development in the business of the Group are set out in the "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report.

No important events affecting the Group have occurred after the Year and up to the date of this annual report except the continuous impact and the uncertainties of the global financial market that imposed by the outbreak of coronavirus disease 2019 as set out in the "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report.

An analysis using financial key performance indicators is provided in the "Financial Highlights" and "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report. Discussion on the Group's environmental policies and performance, compliance with laws and regulations as well as key relationship with customers, suppliers and employees are set out in the "Management Discussion and Analysis" of this annual report.

### **RESULTS AND DIVIDENDS**

The results of the Group for the Year and the financial position of the Company and the Group as at 31 December 2020 are set forth in the consolidated financial statements on pages 46 to 107 of this annual report.

On 15 September 2020, an interim dividend of HK20 cents per share was paid to shareholders of the company whose names appear on the register of members of the Company on 11 September 2020, amounting to HK\$51,200,000 (2019: Nil).

On 11 March 2021, the Board recommended the payment of a final dividend of HK30 cents per share (2019: Nil) for the year ended 31 December 2020 to the shareholders of the Company, amounting to HK\$76,800,000 (2019: Nil). The proposed final dividend will be submitted for consideration at the Annual General Meeting to be held on Friday, 23 April 2021. Coupled with the interim dividend, the total dividend for the Year would amount to HK50 cents per share (2019: Nil).

# **USE OF PROCEEDS**

The net proceeds from the placing of new shares of the Company (the "**Shares**") completed on 25 September 2015 (the "**Listing Date**" and the "**Placing**", respectively) were approximately HK\$31.4 million, after deducting the expenses relating to the listing of the Shares on GEM of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**"). As at 31 December 2020, all of the net proceeds from the Placing was fully utilised and the corresponding explanations are set out in the table below:

Proposed use of proceeds	Proposed amount to be used and time frame	Amount used as of 31 December 2020	Changes and explanations
Enhance competitiveness through expansion of workforce as well as improving and acquiring office facilities, equipment and software	HK\$9.1 million (extended from before 30 June 2017 to 30 June 2018)	HK\$3.0 million has been used to purchase office facilities, equipment and software; and HK\$6.1 million has been used to expand workforce	Not applicable
Strengthen design capabilities	HK\$2.1 million (extended from before 30 June 2017 to 30 June 2018)	HK\$1.3 million has been used to employ additional design personnel; and HK\$0.8 million has been used to purchase various equipment and software to improve the design efficiency	Not applicable
Set up an in-house translation team	HK\$18.5 million (extended from before 30 June 2017 to 30 June 2020)	HK\$1.8 million has been used to set up a new office for the in-house translation team; and HK\$16.7 million has been used as operating expenses for the new office and the newly recruited translation personnel	Not applicable

# SUMMARY FINANCIAL INFORMATION

A summary of the published results, assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from the published audited consolidated financial statements is set out on page 108 of this annual report. This summary does not form part of the consolidated financial statements for the Year.

# PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of the movements in plant and equipment of the Group during the Year are set out in Note 16 to the consolidated financial statements.

# SHARE CAPITAL AND SHARE OPTION SCHEME

Details of the movements in the share capital and share options of the Company during the Year are set out in Notes 28 and 29 to the consolidated financial statements, respectively.

# **PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS**

There are no provisions for pre-emptive rights under the Company's second amended and restated articles of association (the "Articles of Association") or the laws of the Cayman Islands, which would oblige the Company to offer new Shares on a pro-rata basis to existing shareholders of the Company (the "Shareholders").

# PURCHASE, REDEMPTION OR SALE OF THE LISTED SECURITIES OF THE COMPANY

During the Year, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities.

# DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

As at 31 December 2020, the Company's reserves available for distribution to owners of the Company amounted to approximately HK\$164,544,000 (2019: approximately HK\$23,347,000) calculated in accordance with the Companies Law, Cap. 22 (Law 3 of 1961, as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands (the "**Companies Law**").

# **CHARITABLE CONTRIBUTION**

During the Year, the Group did not make any charitable contribution (2019: HK\$10,000).

# **MAJOR CUSTOMERS AND SUPPLIERS**

As a financial printer, the Group had a large and diversified customer base. Over 90% of the Group's customers are listed companies in Hong Kong. The Group did not rely on any single customer during the Year. For the Year, the five largest customers and the single largest customer of the Group accounted for approximately 12.0% (2019: 12.5%) and 4.7% (2019: 2.8%) of the total revenue of the Group, respectively.

For the Year, the five largest suppliers and the single largest supplier of the Group accounted for approximately 24.3% (2019: 28.6%) and 7.0% (2019: 9.1%) of the total cost of services of the Group, respectively.

None of the Directors and their respective close associates (within the meaning of Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange (the "**Listing Rules**") or any Shareholders, who, to the knowledge of the Directors, owns more than 5% of the issued Shares has any interest in any of our five largest customers or our five largest suppliers in respect of the Year.

# MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS

Material related party transactions of the Group during the Year are disclosed in Note 35 to the consolidated financial statements. They did not constitute one-off connected transactions or continuing connected transactions, which are required to comply with the disclosure requirements in accordance with Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

# DIRECTORS' REMUNERATIONS

Details of the remunerations of the Directors during the Year are set out in Note 12 to the consolidated financial statements.

# Report of the Directors

# **DIRECTORS' EMOLUMENT POLICY**

The remuneration committee of the Company (the "**Remuneration Committee**") was established for reviewing the Group's emolument policy and structure for all remuneration of the Directors and senior management of the Group having regard to the Group's operating results, individual performance and comparable market standard and practices. The Company has adopted a share option scheme as an incentive to the Directors and eligible employees, details of which are set out in the section headed "Share Option Scheme" below and in Note 29 to the consolidated financial statements, respectively.

# **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The Board may declare dividends after taking into account the Group's operations, earnings, financial condition, cash requirements and availability and other factors as it may deem relevant at such time. Any declaration and payment as well as the amount of dividends will be subject to the Company's constitutional documents and the Companies Law, including the approval of the Shareholders. Future declarations of dividends may or may not be reflected from the Company's historical declarations of dividends and will be at the absolute discretion of the Board.

### PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

The Company has arranged for appropriate insurance cover for the Directors' and officers' liabilities in respect of legal actions against its Directors and senior management arising out of corporate activities.

Pursuant to the Articles of Association, the Directors shall be indemnified and secured harmless out of the assets of the Company from and against all actions, costs, charges, losses, damages and expenses which they shall or may incur or sustain by reason of any act done, concurred in or omitted in or about the execution of their duties.

The Directors' and officers' liability insurance and the relevant provisions in the Articles of Association were in force during the Year and as of the date of this report.

#### DIRECTORS

The Directors during the Year and up to the date of this report were as follows:

CHAIRMAN AND NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR: Mr. Lau Man Tak ("**Mr. Lau**")

EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS: Ms. Kwok Kam Lai

Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)

#### INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS (THE "INEDS"):

Mr. Leung Chi Hung Mr. Wong Kun Kau ("**Mr. Wong**") Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric

Brief biographical details of the Directors and senior management are set out on pages 13 to 15 of this annual report.

In accordance with articles 108(a), (b) and article 112 of the Articles of Association, Mr. Lau and Mr. Wong would retire by rotation at the forthcoming annual general meeting of the Company (the "**AGM**") and all of them, being eligible, have offered themselves for re-election.

# Report of the Directors

The Company has received annual written confirmations of independence from each of the INEDs, namely Mr. Leung Chi Hung, Mr. Wong Kun Kau and Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric, pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. As at the date of this report, the Company still considers the current INEDs to be independent.

### **DIRECTORS' SERVICE CONTRACTS**

Mr. Lau entered into a letter of appointment with the Company on 12 August 2015 for an initial period from 12 August 2015 to the Listing Date and one year from the Listing Date, which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving the other at least one month's notice in writing. His emolument was determined by the Board by reference to his experience, responsibilities and duties within the Company and shall be reviewed annually by the Remuneration Committee. He is subject to retirement by rotation and re-election at the forthcoming AGM in accordance with the Articles of Association.

Mr. Wong entered into a letter of appointment with the Company on 12 August 2015 for an initial term of one year commencing on the Listing Date, which will continue thereafter unless terminated by either party giving the other at least one month's notice in writing. His emolument was determined by the Board by reference to his experience, responsibilities and duties within the Company and shall be reviewed annually by the Remuneration Committee. He is subject to retirement by rotation and re-election at the forthcoming AGM in accordance with the Articles of Association.

Save as disclosed aforesaid, none of the Directors proposed for re-election at the forthcoming AGM has a service contract/ letter of appointment with the Company, which is not determinable by the Company within one year without payment of compensation, other than statutory compensation.

# **CHANGES IN INFORMATION OF DIRECTORS**

In accordance with Rule 13.51B(1) of the Listing Rules, changes of the information of the Directors, subsequent to the date of the interim report of the Company for the six months ended 30 June 2020, required to be disclosed, are set out below:

### CHANGE IN OTHER DIRECTORSHIP IN PUBLIC COMPANIES, THE SECURITIES OF WHICH ARE LISTED ON THE STOCK EXCHANGE OR ANY SECURITIES MARKET OVERSEAS

Name of Director	Details of changes
Mr. Lau	Re-designated from chairman and executive director to director of TEM (note) on 13 January 2021.
Mr. Leung	On 15 October 2020 appointed as an independent non-executive director, the chairperson of the audit committee as well as a member of each of the nomination committee, the remuneration committee and the independent committee of Evergreen International Holdings Limited (stock code: 238), a company listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange.
Mr. Lee	On 1 December 2020 appointed as Managing Director of Alliance Capital Partners Limited, a company engaging in advising on corporate finance and dealing in securities.
	Resigned as an independent non-executive director of TEM (note) on 13 January 2021.

Note: The listing of its shares on the GEM of Stock Exchange was withdrawn on 12 January 2021 by way of privatisation.

## CHANGES IN DIRECTORS' EMOLUMENTS

	Year ended 31 December 2020	Year ended 31 December 2019
Name of Directors	Monthly basic salaries	Monthly basic salaries
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Ms. Kwok Kam Lai Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (resigned on 24 January 2020)	90 N/A*	86 97

\* N/A means not applicable.

## DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVE'S INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES, UNDERLYING SHARES AND DEBENTURES OF THE COMPANY AND ITS ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 December 2020, the interests and short positions of the Directors and the chief executive of the Company in the shares, underlying shares and debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance (Chapter 571 of the Laws of Hong Kong) (the "**SFO**")), which were required: (a) to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions in which they were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO); or (b) pursuant to section 352 of the SFO, to be entered in the register referred to therein (the "**Register**"); or (c) pursuant to the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers as set out in Appendix 10 to the Listing Rules (the "**Model Code**"), to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange were as follows:

## LONG POSITION IN THE SHARES

Name of Director	Capacity/Nature of interest	P Number of Shares held	ercentage of issued share capital of the Company
Mr. Lau	Interest in controlled corporations (Note)	192,000,000	75.0%

Note: Mr. Lau, the chairman of the Board and the non-executive Director, owns 7,625 ordinary shares in, representing 76.25% of the issued share capital of, Rising Luck Management Limited ("**Rising Luck**"), and the remaining 23.75% thereof is owned by an independent third party. Rising Luck owns 47,500 ordinary shares in, representing 95% of the entire issued share capital of, Jumbo Ace Enterprises Limited ("**Jumbo Ace**"). Mr. Lau also has a direct 5% interest (or 2,500 ordinary shares) in Jumbo Ace. Under the SFO, Mr. Lau is deemed to be interested in 192,000,000 Shares registered in the name of Jumbo Ace. Mr. Lau is a director of each of Rising Luck and Jumbo Ace, both being associated corporations of the Company.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2020, none of the Directors and the chief executive of the Company had any interests or short positions in any shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or any of its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO), which would have to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to Divisions 7 and 8 of Part XV of the SFO (including interests and short positions in which they were taken or deemed to have under such provisions of the SFO) or which were required, pursuant to section 352 of the SFO, to be entered in the Register, or were required, pursuant to the Model Code, to be notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange.

## SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS' AND OTHER PERSONS' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES

So far as the Directors are aware of, as at 31 December 2020, the following persons/entities had interests or short positions in the Shares and underlying Shares, which would fall to be disclosed to the Company and the Stock Exchange under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO, or which were recorded in the register of the Company required to be kept under section 336 of the SFO (the "**Substantial Shareholders' Register**"), or who were directly or indirectly interested in 5% or more of the issued voting Shares:

Names	Capacity/Nature of interest	Number of Shares held	Percentage of issued share capital of the Company
Jumbo Ace	Beneficial owner	192,000,000	75.0%
Rising Luck	Interest in a controlled corporation (Note 1)	192,000,000	75.0%
Mr. Lau	Interest in a controlled corporation (Note 1 & 2)	192,000,000	75.0%
Ms. Lim Youngsook	Interest of spouse (Note 2)	192,000,000	75.0%

## LONG POSITION IN THE SHARES

Notes:

- 1. Rising Luck owns 47,500 ordinary shares in, representing 95% of the issued share capital of, Jumbo Ace and the remaining 2,500 ordinary shares, representing 5% of which is owned by Mr. Lau. Mr. Lau owns 7,625 ordinary shares in, representing 76.25% of the issued share capital of, Rising Luck and the remaining 23.75% thereof is owned by an independent third party. Therefore, each of Rising Luck and Mr. Lau is deemed to be interested in 192,000,000 Shares registered in the name of Jumbo Ace.
- 2. Ms. Lim Youngsook is the wife of Mr. Lau and is, therefore, deemed to be interested in the Shares owned by Mr. Lau (by himself and through his controlled corporations).

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2020, the Directors were not aware of any persons who/entities which had any interest or short position in the Shares or underlying Shares that would fall to be disclosed to the Company and the Stock Exchange under the provisions of Divisions 2 and 3 of Part XV of the SFO, or which would be recorded in the Substantial Shareholders' Register.

# Report of the Directors

## SHARE OPTION SCHEME

The Company adopted a share option scheme (the "**Scheme**") on 12 August 2015. The purpose of the Scheme is to advance the interests of the Company and the Shareholders by enabling (i) the Company to grant options to attract, retain and reward the eligible persons and to provide them with an incentive or reward for their contribution to the Group and (ii) such persons' contribution to further advance the interests of the Group.

As at the date of this annual report, there were a total of 25,600,000 Shares, representing 10% of the issued Shares, available for issue under the Scheme.

No share option has been granted since the adoption of the Scheme. Therefore, there was no share option outstanding as at 31 December 2020 (2019: Nil) and no share option lapsed or was exercised or cancelled during the Year.

Details of the Scheme as required to be disclosed under Chapter 17 of the Listing Rules are set out in Note 29 to the consolidated financial statements.

## EQUITY-LINKED AGREEMENTS

No equity-linked agreements that (i) will or may result in the Company issuing Shares or (ii) require the Company to enter into any agreements that will or may result in the Company issuing Shares were entered into by the Company during the Year or subsisted at the end of the Year.

## **DIRECTORS' RIGHTS TO ACQUIRE SHARES OR DEBENTURES**

At no time during the Year or at the end of the Year was the Company, its holding companies, or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries was a party to any arrangement to enable the Directors to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in or debentures of the Company or any other body corporate.

## SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of the Directors as at the date of this report, there is a sufficient public float of not less than 25% of the issued Shares as required under the Listing Rules.

# DIRECTORS' INTERESTS IN TRANSACTIONS, ARRANGEMENTS OR CONTRACTS

Save as disclosed in Note 35 to the consolidated financial statements, no transactions, arrangements or contracts of significance in relation to the Group's business in which the Company, its holding companies, or any of its subsidiaries or fellow subsidiaries was a party and in which a Director or an entity connected with a Director had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted during or at the end of the Year.

## **CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS' INTERESTS IN CONTRACTS**

Save as disclosed in Note 35 to the consolidated financial statements, no contract of significance (whether for the provision of services to the Group or not) in relation to the Group's business to which the Company or any of its subsidiaries was a party and in which any controlling shareholder (as defined in the Listing Rules) of the Company or any of its subsidiaries had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the Year or at any time during the Year.

## MANAGEMENT CONTRACTS

No contracts, other than the employment contracts of the Directors and senior management of the Company, concerning the management and administration of the whole or any substantial part of the business of the Company were entered into or existed during the Year.

# Report of the Directors

## TAX RELIEF

The Company is not aware of any relief on taxation available to the Shareholders by reason of their holdings of the Shares. If the Shareholders are unsure about the taxation implications of purchasing, holding, disposing of, dealing in, or exercising of any rights in relation to the Shares, they are advised to consult their professional advisers.

## **CORPORATE SOCIAL RESPONSIBILITIES**

During the Year, the Company had participated in and supported various charitable activities. The Group strives to be a good corporate citizen and is determined to create harmony and make full commitments to social services in order to fulfill its corporate social responsibilities and promote sustainable growth within the Group and in society. It is dedicated to promoting corporate social responsibilities through caring for its employees, community and environment. The Group is committed to providing a safe, healthy and harmonious working environment for its employees. The Group hosted various events and activities, during office hours or after work, for its employees during the Year to promote work-life balance. The events/ activities included (i) Christmas party; (ii) annual dinner; (iii) love-teeth day; and (iv) dress casual day. The Group has addressed to its employees the Company's policy on anti-corruption and integrity promotion system. In addition, the code of conduct forms part of the staff manual. Employees are required to act with integrity and to report any suspected bribery and money laundering cases to management or the audit committee of the Company (the "**Audit Committee**"). The employees are required to declare any conflict of interest when performing their duties.

The Group also encourages its employees to minimise the use of paper by using e-paper or e-files and the reusable nonconfidential waste paper instead of direct disposing after its first print. To support "zero landfill", all of the Group's nonconfidential waste paper and used multifunction devices and consumables are returned to the suppliers for recycling. To reduce carbon emissions, the Group has replaced all of its lighting systems to Light Emitting Diode.

## **INDEPENDENT AUDITORS**

The consolidated financial statements of the Group for the Year (the "**Consolidated Financial Statements**") were audited by HLB Hodgson Impey Cheng Limited ("**HLB**"), the independent auditors, who shall retire and, being eligible, offer themselves for re-appointment at the forthcoming AGM. The Board has taken the recommendation of the Audit Committee that a resolution for the re-appointment of HLB as the Company's independent auditors will be proposed at the forthcoming AGM.

## **REVIEW BY AUDIT COMMITTEE**

The Audit Committee has reviewed with the management the accounting principles and practices adopted by the Group and discussed the auditing, internal control and financial reporting matters, including review of the audited Consolidated Financial Statements.

On behalf of the Board

**Lau Man Tak** *Chairman* 

Hong Kong, 11 March 2021

# Independent Auditors' Report



31/F, Gloucester Tower The Landmark 11 Pedder Street Central Hong Kong

TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF REF HOLDINGS LIMITED (incorporated in the Cayman Islands with limited liability)

## **OPINION**

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of REF Holdings Limited (the "**Company**") and its subsidiaries (collectively referred to as the "**Group**") set out on pages 46 to 107, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2020, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including a summary of significant accounting policies.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2020, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards ("**HKFRSs**") issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("**HKICPA**") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

## **BASIS FOR OPINION**

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("**HKSAs**") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the *Auditors' Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements* section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the *HKICPA's Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants* (the "**Code**"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

## **KEY AUDIT MATTERS**

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgment, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

## KEY AUDIT MATTERS (Continued)

Key	audit	matter
-----	-------	--------

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

## Revenue recognition from provision of financial printing services

Refer to Note 6 to the consolidated financial statements and the accounting policies in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements.

printing services at a point in time when the customer obtains transactions. Our procedures in relation to these transactions control of the distinct service.

Revenue from provision of financial printing services is • recognised at a point in time as the customer obtains control of the service, i.e. publication of the listing documents, financial reports, compliance documents and other • documents.

We focused on this data due to it is one of the Group's key • performance indicators and the significance of revenue in the context of the consolidated financial statements.

The Group recognised revenue from provision of financial We selected samples of financial printing services included:

- Reviewing the signed financial printing services contracts;
- Reconciling the monetary amounts to the signed financial printing services contracts;
- Agreeing the payments from customers to the bank statements; and
- Inspecting contracts, publication of the listing • documents, financial reports, compliance documents and other documents, on a sample basis, to assess whether management recognised the related revenue in accordance with the Group's accounting policies, with reference to the requirements of the prevailing accounting standards.

We found that the amount and timing of the revenue recorded were supportable by the available evidence.

## KEY AUDIT MATTERS (Continued)

#### **Key audit matter**

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

### Provision for expected credit losses on trade receivables

Refer to Notes 4 and 19 to the consolidated financial statements and the accounting policies in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements.

The Group had trade receivables of approximately Our procedures in relation to the management's impairment HK\$20,940,000 (2019: HK\$23,644,000). In general, the trade receivable credit terms granted by the Group to the customers was 30 days. Management performed periodic assessment on • the recoverability of the trade receivables and the sufficiency of provision for expected credit losses based on information including credit profile of different customers, ageing of the trade receivables, historical settlement records, subsequent • settlement status, expected timing and amount of realisation of outstanding balances, and on-going trading relationships with the relevant customers. Management also considered forward-looking information that may impact the customers' ability to repay the outstanding balances in order to estimate • the expected credit losses for the impairment assessment.

We focused on this area due to the provision for expected credit losses on trade receivables under the expected credit losses model involved the use of significant management judgments and estimates.

assessment of trade receivables included:

- Obtaining an understanding of Group's controls and processes in assessing provision for expected credit losses on trade receivables;
- Checking, on a sample basis, the ageing profile of the trade receivables as at 31 December 2020 to the underlying financial records and post year-end settlements to bank receipts;
- Inquiring of management for the status of each of the material trade receivables past due as at year end and corroborating explanations from management with supporting evidence, such as understanding on-going business relationship with the customers based on trade records, checking historical and subsequent settlement records of and other correspondence with the customers: and
- Assessing the appropriateness of the expected credit loss provisioning methodology, examining the key data inputs on a sample basis to assess their accuracy and completeness, and challenging the assumptions, including both historical and forward-looking information, used to determine the expected credit losses.

We found that the management judgments and estimates used to assess the impairment of trade receivables were supportable by the available evidence.

## KEY AUDIT MATTERS (Continued)

#### Key audit matter

How our audit addressed the key audit matter

### Impairment assessment of goodwill

Refer to Notes 4 and 18 to the consolidated financial statements and the accounting policies in Note 3 to the consolidated financial statements

Impairment assessment of goodwill of cash-generating units Our procedures in relation to the management's impairment ("CGUs") arising on acquisition of business through acquisition of a subsidiary relies on estimates of value-in-use based on estimated future cash flows.

We considered impairment assessment of goodwill as a key audit matter due to the level of subjectivity of management • judgments associated with the assumptions used in estimating the value-in-use of the CGUs, including the first 5-year period cash flow forecasts, the growth rates used to extrapolate the cash flows after the first 5-year period and the discount rates applied.

assessment of goodwill included:

- Evaluating the independent external valuers' competence, capabilities and objectivity;
- Obtaining approved cash flow forecasts from management, and assessing the appropriateness of the valuation methodology, key assumptions and estimates used based on our knowledge of the relevant industry and using our valuation experts;
- Challenging the reasonableness of key assumptions • based on our knowledge of business and industry; and
- Checking, on a sampling basis, the accuracy and relevance of the input data used.

We found that the management judgments and estimates used to assess the recoverable amount of CGUs and impairment of goodwill were supportable by the available evidence.

# Independent Auditors' Report

## **OTHER INFORMATION**

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditors' report thereon ("**Other Information**").

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the Other Information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the Other Information and, in doing so, consider whether the Other Information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit, or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this Other Information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

# **RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE DIRECTORS AND THE AUDIT COMMITTEE FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS**

The directors are responsible for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRSs issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process.

## AUDITORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditors' report that includes our opinion. This report is made solely to you, as a body, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

• Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control.

## AUDITORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.
- Conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditors' report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditors' report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- Evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- Obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business activities within the Group to express an opinion on the consolidated financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and performance of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the Audit Committee regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the Audit Committee with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with the Audit Committee, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditors' report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

The engagement director on the audit resulting in this independent auditors' report is Ng Ka Wah.

Certified Public Accountants **Ng Ka Wah** Practising Certificate Number: P06417

Hong Kong, 11 March 2021

# Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and Other Comprehensive Income

For the year ended 31 December 2020

		2020	2019
	Notes	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Revenue	C	147 405	100 401
	6	147,495	190,491
Cost of services		(78,037)	(93,102)
Gross profit		69,458	97,389
Other gains and losses	8	4,460	2,093
Impairment losses under expected credit loss model, net of reversal	11	(1,728)	(281)
Selling and distribution expenses		(12,827)	(16,201)
Administrative expenses		(37,210)	(40,845)
Finance costs	9	(964)	(1,919)
Profit before taxation		21,189	40,236
Taxation	10	(2,923)	(6,698)
Profit and total comprehensive income			
for the year attributable to owners of the Company	11	18,266	33,538
Earnings per share			
	15	7 14	13 10
— Basic and diluted (HK cents)	15	7.14	13.10

# Consolidated Statement of Financial Position

As at 31 December 2020

	Notes	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Assets			
Non-current assets			
Plant and equipment	16	5,282	8,852
Right-of-use assets	17	9,567	24,773
Goodwill	18	1,982	-
Deferred tax assets	27	939	230
		17,770	33,855
Current assets			
Trade receivables	19	20,940	23,644
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	20	8,499	10,041
Other current assets	21	965	3,008
Tax recoverable		3,137	402
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	22	22,733	17,702
Bank balances and cash	23	186,487	232,251
		242,761	287,048
Current liabilities			
	24	2 0 2 7	6 205
Trade payables		3,837	6,285
Accruals and other payables	25	11,450	12,195
Lease liabilities Contract liabilities	17 26	9,301 27,137	18,652 34,627
		51,725	71,759
Net current assets		191,036	215,289
		151,050	213,205
Total assets less current liabilities		208,806	249,144
Non-current liabilities			
Lease liabilities	17	1,173	8,471
Deferred tax liabilities	27		106
		1,173	8,577
Net assets		207,633	240,567
			210,007
Capital and reserves	0	2 560	2 560
Share capital Reserves	28	2,560 205,073	2,560 238,007
Total equity attributable to owners of the Company		207,633	240,567

Approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 11 March 2021 and signed on its behalf by:

Lau Man Tak Director Kwok Kam Lai Director

# Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity

For the year ended 31 December 2020

	Attributable to owners of the Company			
	Share capital HK\$'000	Share premium HK\$'000	Retained profits HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2019	2,560	41,233	163,236	207,029
Profit and total comprehensive income for the year	_	_	33,538	33,538
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	2,560	41,233	196,774	240,567
Profit and total comprehensive income for the year	-	-	18,266	18,266
Dividend paid (Note 14)	_	_	(51,200)	(51,200)
As at 31 December 2020	2,560	41,233	163,840	207,633

# Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows

For the year ended 31 December 2020

	Notes	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Cash flows from operating activities			
Profit before taxation		21,189	40,236
Adjustments for:			
Bank charges	9	10	13
Interest income	8	(2,664)	(3,616)
Interest on lease liabilities	9	954	1,906
Bad debt written off	11	98	66
Unrealised loss on fair value of financial assets at			
fair value through profit or loss	8&22	5,026	1,874
Depreciation of plant and equipment	11&16	3,635	3,653
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	11&17	17,992	17,670
Impairment loss recognised in respect of goodwill	8&18	426	-
Allowance for expected credit losses in respect of trade receivables,			
net of reversal	11&19	1,728	281
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment	11	-	1
Operating cash flows before movements in working capital		48,394	62,084
Decrease in trade receivables		1,330	4,569
Increase in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		(10,057)	(19,576)
Decrease in prepayments, deposits and other receivables		1,973	659
Increase in other current assets		(797)	(2,574)
Increase in trade payables		392	1,399
Decrease in accruals and other payables		(824)	(4,592)
Decrease in contract liabilities		(7,490)	(767)
		(7,450)	(707)
Cash generated from operations		32,921	41,202
Income taxes paid		(6,483)	-
Interest paid		(10)	(13)
Net cash generated from operating activities		26,428	41,189
Cash flows from investing activities			
Net cash outflow on acquisition of a subsidiary	34	(3,212)	_
Purchase of plant and equipment	16	(32)	(566)
Placement of fixed deposits		(1,149,000)	(1,527,096)
Uplift of fixed deposits		1,367,240	1,504,046
Interest received		2,664	3,616
Net cash generated from/(used in) investing activities		217,660	(20,000)
Code Barrier Brender (1911)			
Cash flows from financing activities		(24.000)	
Dividend paid	14	(51,200)	-
Capital element of lease rentals paid	37	(19,458)	(18,194)
Interest element of lease rentals paid	37	(954)	(1,906)
Net cash used in financing activities		(71,612)	(20,100)
Net increase in cash and cash equivalents		172,476	1,089
Cash and cash equivalents at the beginning of the year		14,011	12,922
Cash and cash equivalents at the end of the year	23	186,487	14,011

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## **1. GENERAL INFORMATION**

The Company was incorporated in the Cayman Islands on 5 February 2014 as an exempted company with limited liability under the Companies Law (2011 Revision) (as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands. Its immediate holding company is Jumbo Ace Enterprises Limited, a company incorporated in the British Virgin Islands (the "**BVI**") and its ultimate holding company is Rising Luck Management Limited, a company incorporated in the BVI. Its ultimate controlling party is Mr. Lau Man Tak ("**Mr. Lau**"), who is also the chairman and non-executive director of the Company. The Company has been registered as a non-Hong Kong company under Part 16 of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance (Cap. 622) since 12 March 2014. The Company's issued shares are listed on the Main Board of the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "**Stock Exchange**").

The address of the Company's registered office has been changed from Clifton House, 75 Fort Street, PO Box 1350, Grand Cayman KY1-1108, Cayman Islands to Windward 3, Regatta Office Park, PO Box 1350, Grand Cayman KY1-1108, Cayman Islands with effect from 16 December 2020 and the address of its headquarters, head office and principal place of business in Hong Kong is 6th Floor and 7th Floor, Nexxus Building, 77 Des Voeux Road Central, Hong Kong.

The Company is an investment holding company and its subsidiaries are principally engaged in the provision of financial printing services and investment holdings. The consolidated financial statements are presented in Hong Kong dollars ("**HK\$**") which is also the functional currency of the Company. All values are rounded to the nearest thousand ("**HK\$**"000") except otherwise indicated.

# 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs")

# AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs THAT ARE MANDATORILY EFFECTIVE FOR THE CURRENT YEAR

In the current year, the Group has applied the *Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in HKFRS Standards* and the following amendments to HKFRSs issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("**HKICPA**") for the first time, which are mandatorily effective for the annual period beginning on or before 1 January 2020 for the preparation of the consolidated financial statements:

HKAS 1 and HKAS 8 (Amendments)	Definition of Material
HKFRS 3 (Amendments)	Definition of a Business
HKFRS 9, HKAS 39 and HKFRS 7	
(Amendments)	Interest Rate Benchmark Reform

The application of the *Amendments to References to the Conceptual Framework in HKFRS Standards* and the amendments to HKFRSs in the current year had no material impact on the Group's financial positions and performance for the current and prior years and/or on the disclosures set out in these consolidated financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 2. APPLICATION OF AMENDMENTS TO HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ("HKFRSs") (Continued)

NEW AND AMENDMENTS TO HKFRSs IN ISSUE BUT NOT YET EFFECTIVE The Group has not early applied the following new and amendments to HKFRSs that have been issued but are not yet effective:

HKFRS 17	Insurance Contracts and the related Amendments <sup>1</sup>
HKFRS 16 (Amendments)	Covid-19-Related Rent Concessions <sup>4</sup>
HKFRS 3 (Amendments)	Reference to the Conceptual Framework <sup>2</sup>
HKFRS 9, HKAS 39, HKFRS 7, HKFRS 4 and HKFRS 16 (Amendments)	Interest Rate Benchmark Reform — Phase 2 <sup>5</sup>
HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 (Amendments)	Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture <sup>3</sup>
HKAS 1 (Amendments)	Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and related amendments to Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (2020) <sup>1</sup>
HKAS 16 (Amendments)	Property, Plant and Equipment — Proceeds before Intended Use <sup>2</sup>
HKAS 37 (Amendments)	Onerous Contracts — Cost of Fulfilling a Contract <sup>2</sup>
HKFRSs (Amendments)	Annual Improvements to HKFRSs 2018–2020 <sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2023.

- <sup>2</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2022.
- <sup>3</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after a date to be determined.
- <sup>4</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 June 2020.
- <sup>5</sup> Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2021.

The directors anticipate that the application of the new and amendments to HKFRSs will have no material impact on the consolidated financial statements in the foreseeable future.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

## BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared in accordance with HKFRSs, which is a collective term that includes all applicable individual HKFRSs, Hong Kong Accounting Standards ("**HKASs**") and Interpretations issued by the HKICPA, and accounting principles generally accepted in Hong Kong. For the purpose of preparation of the consolidated financial statements, information is considered material if such information is reasonably expected to influence decisions made by primary users. In addition, the consolidated financial statements also comply with the applicable disclosure provisions of the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange (the "**Listing Rules**") and the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

The consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the historical cost basis except for financial assets at fair value through profit or loss ("**FVTPL**") which are measured at fair values.

Historical cost is generally based on the fair value of the consideration given in exchange for goods and services.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Continued)

Fair value is the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in an orderly transaction between market participants at the measurement date, regardless of whether that price is directly observable or estimated using another valuation technique. In estimating the fair value of an asset or a liability, the Group take into account the characteristics of the asset or liability if market participants would take those characteristics into account when pricing the asset or liability at the measurement date. Fair value for measurement and/or disclosure purposes in these consolidated financial statements is determined on such a basis, except for share-based payment transactions that are within the scope of HKFRS 2 *Share-based Payment*, leasing transactions that are accounted for in accordance with HKFRS 16 *Leases* and measurements that have some similarities to fair value but are not fair value, such as net realisable value in HKAS 2 *Inventories* or value in use in HKAS 36 *Impairment of Assets*.

In addition, for financial reporting purposes, fair value measurements are categorised into Level 1, 2 or 3 based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements are observable and the significance of the inputs to the fair value measurement in its entirety, which are described as follows:

- Level 1 inputs are quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets or liabilities that the entity can access at the measurement date;
- Level 2 inputs are inputs, other than quoted prices included within Level 1, that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly; and
- Level 3 inputs are unobservable inputs for the asset or liability.

### SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES Subsidiaries

Subsidiaries are all entities (including special purpose entities) over which the Group has the power to govern the financial and operating policies generally accompanying a shareholding of more than one half of the voting rights. The existence and effect of potential voting rights that are currently exercisable or convertible are considered when assessing whether the Group controls another entity.

The purchase method of accounting is used to account for the acquisition of subsidiaries by the Group which qualifies as business combination, except for those acquisitions which qualify as a common control combination and are therefore accounted for using the merger accounting.

Under the purchase method of accounting, subsidiaries are fully consolidated from the date on which control is transferred to the Group. They are de-consolidated from the date that control ceases. The cost of an acquisition is measured as the fair value of the assets given, equity instruments issued and liabilities incurred or assumed at the date of exchange and, all acquisition-related costs are expensed. Identifiable assets acquired and liabilities and contingent liabilities assumed in a business combination are measured initially at their fair values at the acquisition date. On an acquisition-by-acquisition basis, the Group recognises any non-controlling interest in the acquiree at the non-controlling interest's proportionate share of the acquiree's net assets.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Subsidiaries (Continued)

The excess of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree and the acquisition-date fair value of any previous equity interest in the acquiree over the fair value of the identifiable net assets acquired is recorded as goodwill. If this is less than the fair value of the net assets of the subsidiary acquired in the case of a bargain purchase, the difference is recognised directly in the consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

#### **Basis of consolidation**

The consolidated financial statements incorporate the financial statements of the Company and entities controlled by the Company (its subsidiaries). Control is achieved when the Company:

- has power over the investee;
- is exposed, or has rights, to variable returns from its involvement with the investee; and
- has the ability to use its power to affect its returns.

The Group reassesses whether or not it controls an investee if facts and circumstances indicate that there are changes to one or more of the three elements of control listed above.

When the Group has less than a majority of the voting rights of an investee, it has power over the investee when the voting rights are sufficient to give it the practical ability to direct the relevant activities of the investee unilaterally. The Group considers all relevant facts and circumstances in assessing whether or not the Group's voting rights in an investee are sufficient to give it power, including:

- the size of the Group's holding of voting rights relative to the size and dispersion of holdings of the other vote holders;
- potential voting rights held by the Group, other vote holders or other parties;
- rights arising from other contractual arrangements; and
- any additional facts and circumstances that indicate that the Group has, or does not have, the current ability to direct the relevant activities at the time that decisions need to be made, including voting patterns at previous patterns at previous shareholders' meetings.

When the Group is an investor of a fund in which the Group also acts as a fund manager, the Group will determine whether it is a principal or an agent for the purpose of assessing whether the Group controls the relevant fund.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Basis of consolidation (Continued)

Consolidation of a subsidiary begins when the Group obtains control over the subsidiary and ceases when the Group loses control of the subsidiary. Specifically, income and expenses of a subsidiary acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income from the date the Group gains control until the date when the Group ceases to control the subsidiary.

Profit or loss and each component of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income of subsidiaries is attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interest even if this results in the non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

When necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies into line with the Group's accounting policies.

All intra-group assets and liabilities, equity, income, expenses and cash flows relating to transactions between members of the Group are eliminated in full on consolidation.

### Business combinations or asset acquisitions Optional concentration test

Effective from 1 January 2020, the Group can elect to apply an optional concentration test, on a transaction-bytransaction basis, that permits a simplified assessment of whether an acquired set of activities and assets is not a business. The concentration test is met if substantially all of the fair value of the gross assets acquired is concentrated in a single identifiable asset or group of similar identifiable assets. The gross assets under assessment exclude cash and cash equivalents, deferred tax assets, and goodwill resulting from the effects of deferred tax liabilities. If the concentration test is met, the set of activities and assets is determined not to be a business and no further assessment is needed.

#### Asset acquisitions

When the Group acquires a group of assets and liabilities that do not constitute a business, the Group identifies and recognises the individual identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed by allocating the purchase price first to financial assets/financial liabilities at the respective fair values, the remaining balance of the purchase price is then allocated to the other identifiable assets and liabilities on the basis of their relative fair values at the date of purchase. Such a transaction does not give rise to goodwill or bargain purchase gain.

#### **Business combinations**

Acquisitions of business are accounted for using the acquisition method. The consideration transferred in a business combination is measured at fair value, which is calculated as the sum of the acquisition-date fair values of the assets transferred by the Group, liabilities incurred by the Group to the former owners of the acquiree and the equity interests issued by the Group in exchange for control of the acquiree. Acquisition-related costs are generally recognised in profit or loss as incurred.

Except for certain recognition exceptions, the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed must meet the definitions of an asset and a liability in the *Framework for the Preparation and Presentation of Financial Statements* (replaced by the *Conceptual Framework for Financial Reporting* issued in October 2010).

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Business combinations or asset acquisitions (Continued)

### Business combinations (Continued)

At the acquisition date, the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed are recognised at their fair value, except that:

- deferred tax assets or liabilities, and assets or liabilities related to employee benefit arrangements are recognised and measured in accordance with HKAS 12 *Income Taxes* and HKAS 19 *Employee Benefits* respectively;
- liabilities or equity instruments related to share-based payment arrangements of the acquiree or share-based payment arrangements of the Group entered into to replace share-based payment arrangements of the acquiree are measured in accordance with HKFRS 2 *Share-based Payment* at the acquisition date;
- assets (or disposal groups) that are classified as held for sale in accordance with HKFRS 5 *Non-current Assets Held for Sale and Discontinued Operations* are measured in accordance with that standard; and
- lease liabilities are recognised and measured at the present value of the remaining lease payments (as defined in HKFRS 16) as if the acquired leases were new leases at the acquisition date, except for leases for which (a) the lease term ends within 12 months of the acquisition date; or (b) the underlying asset is of low value. Right-of-use assets are recognised and measured at the same amount as the relevant lease liabilities, adjusted to reflect favourable or unfavourable terms of the lease when compared with market terms.

Goodwill is measured as the excess of the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree, and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree (if any) over the net amount of the identifiable assets acquired and the liabilities assumed as at acquisition date. If, after reassessment, the net amount of the identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed exceeds the sum of the consideration transferred, the amount of any non-controlling interests in the acquiree and the fair value of the acquirer's previously held interest in the acquiree (if any), the excess is recognised immediately in profit or loss as a bargain purchase gain.

Non-controlling interests that are present ownership interests and entitle their holders to a proportionate share of the relevant subsidiary's net assets in the event of liquidation are initially measured at the non-controlling interests' proportionate share of the recognised amounts of the acquiree's identifiable net assets or at fair value.

When the consideration transferred by the Group in a business combination includes a contingent consideration arrangement, the contingent consideration is measured at its acquisition-date fair value and included as part of the consideration transferred in a business combination. Changes in the fair value of the contingent consideration that qualify as measurement period adjustments are adjusted retrospectively. Measurement period adjustments are adjustments that arise from additional information obtained during the "measurement period" (which cannot exceed one year from the acquisition date) about facts and circumstances that existed at the acquisition date.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Business combinations or asset acquisitions (Continued)

#### Business combinations (Continued)

The subsequent accounting for the contingent consideration that do not qualify as measurement period adjustments depends on how the contingent consideration is classified. Contingent consideration that is classified as equity is not remeasured at subsequent reporting dates and its subsequent settlement is accounted for within equity. Contingent consideration that is classified as an asset or a liability is remeasured to fair value at subsequent reporting dates, with the corresponding gain or loss being recognised in profit or loss.

When a business combination is achieved in stages, the Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree is remeasured to fair value at the acquisition date (i.e. the date when the Group obtains control), and the resulting gain or loss, if any, is recognised in profit or loss or other comprehensive income, as appropriate. Amounts arising from interests in the acquiree prior to the acquisition date that have previously been recognised in other comprehensive income and measured under HKFRS 9 would be accounted for on the same basis as would be required if the Group had disposed directly of the previously held equity interest.

If the initial accounting for a business combination is incomplete by the end of the reporting period in which the combination occurs, the Group reports provisional amounts for the items for which the accounting is incomplete. Those provisional amounts are adjusted retrospectively during the measurement period (see above), and additional assets or liabilities are recognised, to reflect new information obtained about facts and circumstances that existed at the acquisition date that, if known, would have affected the amounts recognised at that date.

#### Goodwill

Goodwill arising on an acquisition of a business is carried at cost as established at the date of acquisition of the business (see the accounting policy above) less accumulated impairment losses, if any.

For the purposes of impairment testing, goodwill is allocated to each of the Group's CGUs (or group of CGUs) that is expected to benefit from the synergies of the combination, which represent the lowest level at which the goodwill is monitored for internal management purposes and not larger than an operating segment.

A CGU (or group of CGUs) to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment annually or more frequently when there is indication that the unit may be impaired. For goodwill arising on an acquisition in a reporting period, the CGU (or group of CGUs) to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment before the end of that reporting period. If the recoverable amount is less than its carrying amount, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill and then to the other assets on a pro-rata basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit (or group of CGUs).

On disposal of the relevant CGU or any of the CGU within the group of CGUs, the attributable amount of goodwill is included in the determination of the amount of profit or loss on disposal. When the Group disposes of an operation within the CGU (or a CGU within a group of CGUs), the amount of goodwill disposed of is measured on the basis of the relative values of the operation (or the CGU) disposed of and the portion of the CGU (or the group of CGUs) retained.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Separate financial statements

Investments in subsidiaries are accounted for at cost less impairment. Cost includes direct attributable costs of investment. The results of subsidiaries are accounted for by the Company on the basis of dividend received and receivable.

Impairment testing of the investments in subsidiaries is required upon receiving a dividend from these investments if the dividend exceeds the total comprehensive income of the subsidiary in the period the dividend is declared or if the carrying amount of the investment in the separate financial statements exceeds the carrying amount in the consolidated financial statements of the investee's net assets including goodwill.

#### Segment reporting

Operating segments are reported in a manner consistent with the internal reporting provided to the chief operating decision-maker. The chief operating decision-maker, who is responsible for allocating resources and assessing performance of the operating segments, has been identified as the steering committee that makes strategic decisions.

### **Revenue from contracts with customers**

The Group recognises revenue when (or as) a performance obligation is satisfied, i.e. when "control" of the services underlying the particular performance obligation is transferred to the customer.

A performance obligation represents a service (or a bundle of services) that is distinct or a series of distinct services that are substantially the same.

Control is transferred over time and revenue is recognised over time by reference to the progress towards complete satisfaction of the relevant performance obligation if one of the following criteria is met:

- the customer simultaneously receives and consumes the benefits provided by the Group's performance as the Group performs;
- the Group's performance creates and enhances an asset that the customer controls as the Group performs; or
- the Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Revenue from contracts with customers (Continued)

Otherwise, revenue is recognised at a point in time when the customer obtains control of the distinct service.

- Revenue from the provision of printing services for the printing of listing documents is recognised at a point in time as the customer obtains control of the service, which approximates the time when the customers are listed on the Stock Exchange and obtain substantially all of the remaining benefits of the services, while the revenue from the provision of printing services for printing financial reports, compliance documents and other documents is recognised at a point in time as the customer obtains control of the service, which approximates the time when the customers publish the relevant documents and obtain substantially all of the remaining benefits of the services.
- Revenue from the provision of translation services to the customers is recognised at a point in time as the customer obtains control of the service, which approximates the time when we deliver the approved or finalised documents to the customers or their designated recipients and the customers obtain substantially all of the remaining benefits of the services.
- Revenue from the provision of media placement services to the customers is recognised at a point in time as the customer obtains control of the service, which approximates the time when the relevant documents are uploaded to the website of the Stock Exchange or customers' designated locations and/or published in newspapers and the customers obtain substantially all of the remaining benefits of the services.

A contract asset represents the Group's right to consideration in exchange for services that the Group has transferred to a customer that is not yet unconditional. It is assessed for impairment in accordance with HKFRS 9. In contrast, a receivable represents the Group's unconditional right to consideration, i.e. only the passage of time is required before payment of that consideration is due.

A contract liability represents the Group's obligation to transfer services to a customer for which the Group has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer.

A contract asset and a contract liability relating to a contract are accounted for and presented on a net basis.

#### Contract costs Other current assets

The Group incurs costs to fulfil a contract in its financial printing services contracts. The Group first assesses whether these costs qualify for recognition as an asset in terms of other relevant Standards, failing which it recognises an asset for these costs only if they meet all of the following criteria:

- (a) the costs relate directly to a contract or to an anticipated contract that the Group can specifically identify;
- (b) the costs generate or enhance resources of the Group that will be used in satisfying (or in continuing to satisfy) performance obligations in the future; and
- (c) the costs are expected to be recovered.

The asset so recognised is subsequently amortised to profit or loss on a systematic basis that is consistent with the transfer to the customer of the goods or services to which the assets relate. The asset is subject to impairment review.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Leases Definition of a lease

A contract is, or contains, a lease if the contract conveys the right to control the use of an identified asset for a period of time in exchange for consideration.

For contracts entered into or modified on or after the date of initial application or arising from business combinations, the Group assesses whether a contract is or contains a lease based on the definition under HKFRS 16 at inception, modification date or acquisition date, as appropriate. Such contract will not be reassessed unless the terms and conditions of the contract are subsequently changed.

### The Group as a lessee

#### Allocation of consideration to components of a contract

For a contract that contains a lease component and one or more additional lease or non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the contract to each lease component on the basis of the relative stand-alone price of the lease component and the aggregate stand-alone price of the non-lease components.

Non-lease components are separated from lease component and are accounted for by applying other applicable standards.

#### Right-of-use assets

The cost of right-of-use asset includes:

- the amount of the initial measurement of the lease liability;
- any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, less any lease incentives received;
- any initial direct costs incurred by the Group; and
- an estimate of costs to be incurred by the Group in dismantling and removing the underlying assets, restoring the site on which it is located or restoring the underlying asset to the condition required by the terms and conditions of the lease.

Right-of-use assets are measured at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liabilities.

Right-of-use assets in which the Group is reasonably certain to obtain ownership of the underlying leased assets at the end of the lease term are depreciated from commencement date to the end of the useful life. Otherwise, right-of-use assets are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the shorter of its estimated useful life and the lease term.

The Group presents right-of-use assets as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

#### Lease liabilities

At the commencement date of a lease, the Group recognises and measures the lease liability at the present value of lease payments that are unpaid at that date. In calculating the present value of lease payments, the Group uses the incremental borrowing rate at the lease commencement date if the interest rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued) Leases (Continued) The Group as a lessee (Continued) Lease liabilities (Continued) The lease payments include:

- fixed payments (including in-substance fixed payments) less any lease incentives receivable;
- variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, initially measured using the index or rate as at the commencement date;
- amounts expected to be payable by the Group under residual value guarantees;
- the exercise price of a purchase option if the Group is reasonably certain to exercise the option; and
- payments of penalties for terminating a lease, if the lease term reflects the Group exercising an option to terminate the lease.

After the commencement date, lease liabilities are adjusted by interest accretion and lease payments.

The Group remeasures lease liabilities (and makes a corresponding adjustment to the related right-of-use assets) whenever:

- the lease term has changed or there is a change in the assessment of exercise of a purchase option, in which case the related lease liability is remeasured by discounting the revised lease payments using a revised discount rate at the date of reassessment.
- the lease payments change due to changes in market rental rates following a market rent review, in which cases the related lease liability is remeasured by discounting the revised lease payments using the initial discount rate.

The Group presents lease liabilities as a separate line item on the consolidated statement of financial position.

#### Lease modifications

The Group accounts for a lease modification as a separate lease if:

- the modification increases the scope of the lease by adding the right to use one or more underlying assets; and
- the consideration for the leases increases by an amount commensurate with the stand-alone price for the increase in scope and any appropriate adjustments to that stand-alone price to reflect the circumstances of the particular contract.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Leases (Continued)

### The Group as a lessee (Continued)

#### Lease modifications (Continued)

For a lease modification that is not accounted for as a separate lease, the Group remeasures the lease liability based on the lease term of the modified lease by discounting the revised lease payments using a revised discount rate at the effective date of the modification.

The Group accounts for the remeasurement of lease liabilities by making corresponding adjustments to the relevant right-of-use asset. When the modified contract contains a lease component and one or more additional lease or non-lease components, the Group allocates the consideration in the modified contract to each lease component on the basis of the relative stand-alone price of the lease component and the aggregate stand-alone price of the non-lease components.

#### **Foreign currencies**

In preparing the financial statements of each individual group entity, transactions in currencies other than the functional currency of that entity (foreign currencies) are recognised at the rates of exchanges prevailing on the dates of the transactions. At the end of the reporting period, monetary items denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing at that date. Non-monetary items carried at fair value that are denominated in foreign currencies are retranslated at the rates prevailing on the date when the fair value was determined. Non-monetary items that are measured in terms of historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

Exchange differences arising on the settlement of monetary items, and on the retranslation of monetary items, are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they arise.

For the purposes of presenting the consolidated financial statements, the assets and liabilities of the Group's operations are translated into the presentation currency of the Group (i.e. HK\$) using exchange rates prevailing at the end of each reporting period. Income and expenses items are translated at the average exchange rates for the period, unless exchange rates fluctuate significantly during that period, in which case the exchange rates at the date of transactions are used. Exchange differences arising, if any, are recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated in equity under the heading of foreign currency translation reserve (attributed to non-controlling interests as appropriate).

On the disposal of a foreign operation (that is, a disposal of the Group's entire interest in a foreign operation, or a disposal involving loss of control over a subsidiary that includes a foreign operation, or a partial disposal of an interest in a joint arrangement or an associate that includes a foreign operation of which the retained interest becomes a financial asset), all of the exchange differences accumulated in equity in respect of that operation attributable to the owners of the Company are reclassified to profit or loss.

In addition, in relation to a partial disposal of a subsidiary that does not result in the Group losing control over the subsidiary, the proportionate share of accumulated exchange differences are re-attributed to non-controlling interests and are not recognised in profit or loss. For all other partial disposals (i.e. partial disposals of associates or joint arrangements that do not result in the Group losing significant influence or joint control), the proportionate share of the accumulated exchange differences is reclassified to profit or loss.

#### **Borrowing costs**

All borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### **Government grants**

Government grants are not recognised until there is reasonable assurance that the Group will comply with the conditions attaching to them and that the grants will be received.

Government grants are recognised in profit or loss on a systematic basis over the periods in which the Group recognises as expenses the related costs for which the grants are intended to compensate. Specifically, government grants whose primary condition is that the Group should purchase, construct or otherwise acquire non-current assets are recognised as deferred income in the consolidated statement of financial position and transferred to profit or loss on a systematic and rational basis over the useful lives of the related assets.

Government grants related to income that are receivable as compensation for expenses or losses already incurred or for the purpose of giving immediate financial support to the Group with no future related costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they become receivable. Such grants are presented under "other gains and losses".

The benefit of a government loan at a below-market rate of interest is treated as a government grant, measured as the difference between proceeds received and the fair value of the loan based on prevailing market interest rates.

#### Employee benefits Retirement benefit costs

The Group's contributions to the defined contribution retirement benefit plans are charged to profit or loss in the year incurred and are reduced by contributions forfeited by those employees who leave the scheme prior to vesting fully in the contributions. The Group has no further payment obligations once the contributions have been paid.

#### Short-term and other long-term employee benefits

Short-term employee benefits are recognised at the undiscounted amount of the benefits expected to be paid as and when employees rendered the services. All short-term employee benefits are recognised as an expense unless another HKFRS requires or permits the inclusion of the benefit in the cost of an asset.

A liability is recognised for benefits accruing to employees (such as wages and salaries, annual leave and sick leave) after deducting any amount already paid.

Liabilities recognised in respect of other long-term employee benefits are measured at the present value of the estimated future cash outflows expected to be made by the Group in respect of services provided by employees up to the reporting date. Any changes in the liabilities' carrying amounts resulting from service cost, interest and remeasurements are recognised in profit or loss except to the extent that another HKFRS requires or permits their inclusion in the cost of an asset.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

# SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued) Taxation

Income tax expense represents the sum of the tax currently payable and deferred tax.

The tax currently payable is based on taxable profit for the year. Taxable profit differs from profit before taxation because of income or expense that are taxable or deductible in other years and items that are never taxable or deductible. The Group's liability for current tax is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

Deferred tax is recognised on temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities in the consolidated financial statements and the corresponding tax bases used in the computation of taxable profit. Deferred tax liabilities are generally recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are generally recognised for all deductible temporary differences to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which those deductible temporary differences can be utilised. Such deferred tax assets and liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition (other than in a business combination) of assets and liabilities in a transaction that affects neither the taxable profit nor the accounting profit. In addition, deferred tax liabilities are not recognised if the temporary difference arises from the initial recognition of goodwill.

Deferred tax liabilities are recognised for taxable temporary differences associated with investments in subsidiaries, except where the Group is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary differences will not reverse in the foreseeable future. Deferred tax assets arising from deductible temporary differences associated with such investments and interests are only recognised to the extent that it is probable that there will be sufficient taxable profits against which to utilise the benefits of the temporary differences and they are expected to reverse in the foreseeable future.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at the end of each reporting period and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the asset to be recovered.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are measured at the tax rates that are expected to apply in the period in which the liability is settled or the asset realised, based on tax rates (and tax laws) that have been enacted or substantively enacted by the end of the reporting period.

The measurement of deferred tax liabilities and assets reflects the tax consequences that would follow from the manner in which the Group expects, at the end of the reporting period, to recover or settle the carrying amount of its assets and liabilities.

For the purposes of measuring deferred tax for leasing transactions in which the Group recognises the right-of-use assets and the related lease liabilities, the Group first determines whether the tax deductions are attributable to the right-of-use assets or the lease liabilities.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Taxation (Continued)

For lease transactions in which the tax deductions are attributable to the lease liabilities, the Group applies HKAS 12 *Income Taxes* requirements to right-of-use assets and lease liabilities separately. Temporary differences relating to right-of-use assets and lease liabilities are not recognised at initial recognition and over the lease terms due to application of the initial recognition exemption.

Deferred tax assets and liabilities are offset when there is a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and when they relate to income taxes levied to the same taxable entity by the same taxation authority.

Current and deferred tax are recognised in profit or loss, except when they relate to items that are recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity, in which case, the current and deferred tax are also recognised in other comprehensive income or directly in equity respectively. Where current tax or deferred tax arises from the initial accounting for a business combination, the tax effect is included in the accounting for the business combination.

#### Plant and equipment

Plant and equipment are tangible assets that are held for use in the production or supply of goods or services, or for administrative purposes. Plant and equipment are stated in the consolidated statement of financial position at cost less subsequent accumulated depreciation and subsequent accumulated impairment losses, if any.

Depreciation is recognised so as to write off the cost of assets less their residual values over their estimated useful lives, using the straight-line method. The estimated useful lives, residual values and depreciation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate accounted for on a prospective basis.

An item of plant and equipment is derecognised upon disposal or when no future economic benefits are expected to arise from the continued use of the asset. Any gain or loss arising on the disposal or retirement of an item of plant and equipment is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in profit or loss.

# Impairment on plant and equipment, right-of-use assets and contract costs other than goodwill

At the end of the reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of its plant and equipment, right-of-use assets and contract costs to determine whether there is any indication that these assets have suffered an impairment loss. If any such indication exists, the recoverable amount of the relevant asset is estimated in order to determine the extent of the impairment loss (if any).

The recoverable amount of plant and equipment and right-of-use assets are estimated individually. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount individually, the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the CGU to which the asset belongs.

In addition, the Group assesses whether there is indication that corporate assets may be impaired. If such indication exists, corporate assets are also allocated to individual CGUs, when a reasonable and consistent basis of allocation can be identified, or otherwise they are allocated to the smallest group of CGUs for which a reasonable and consistent allocation basis can be identified.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Impairment on plant and equipment, right-of-use assets and contract costs other than goodwill (*Continued*)

Before the Group recognises an impairment loss for assets capitalised as contract costs under HKFRS 15, the Group assesses and recognises any impairment loss on other assets related to the relevant contracts in accordance with applicable standards. Then, impairment loss, if any, for assets capitalised as contract costs is recognised to the extent the carrying amounts exceeds the remaining amount of consideration that the Group expects to receive in exchange for related goods or services less the costs which relate directly to providing those goods or services that have not been recognised as expenses. The assets capitalised as contract costs are then included in the carrying amount of the CGU to which they belong for the purpose of evaluating impairment of that CGU.

Recoverable amount is the higher of fair value less costs of disposal and value in use. In assessing value in use, the estimated future cash flows are discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset (or a CGU) for which the estimates of future cash flows have not been adjusted.

If the recoverable amount of an asset (or a CGU) is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset (or a CGU) is reduced to its recoverable amount. For corporate assets or portion of corporate assets which cannot be allocated on a reasonable and consistent basis to a CGU, the Group compares the carrying amount of a group of CGUs, including the carrying amounts of the corporate assets or portion of corporate assets allocated to that group of CGUs, with the recoverable amount of the group of CGUs. In allocating the impairment loss, the impairment loss is allocated first to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill (if applicable) and then to the other assets on a prorate basis based on the carrying amount of each asset in the unit or the group of CGUs. The carrying amount of an asset is not reduced below the highest of its fair value less costs of disposal (if measurable), its value in use (if determinable) and zero. The amount of the impairment loss that would otherwise have been allocated to the asset is allocated pro rata to the other assets of the unit or the group of CGUs. An impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset (or CGU or a group of CGUs) is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, but so that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset (or a CGU or a group of CGUs) in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised immediately in profit or loss.

#### **Provisions**

Provisions are recognised when the Group has a present obligation (legal or constructive) as a result of a past event, it is probable that the Group will be required to settle the obligation, and a reliable estimate can be made of the amount of the obligation.

The amount recognised as a provision is the best estimate of the consideration required to settle the present obligation at the end of the reporting period, taking into account the risks and uncertainties surrounding the obligation. When a provision is measured using the cash flows estimated to settle the present obligation, its carrying amount is the present value of those cash flows (where the effect of the time value of money is material).

When some or all of the economic benefits required to settle a provision are expected to be recovered from a third party, a receivable is recognised as an asset if it is virtually certain that reimbursement will be received and the amount of the receivable can be measured reliably.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Cash and cash equivalents

In the consolidated statement of cash flows, cash and cash equivalents include cash on hand and in banks and deposits held at call with banks.

### **Financial instruments**

Financial assets and financial liabilities are recognised when a group entity becomes a party to the contractual provisions of the instrument. All regular way purchases or sales of financial assets are recognised and derecognised on a trade date basis. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the time frame established by regulation or convention in the market place.

Financial assets and financial liabilities are initially measured at fair value except for trade receivables arising from contracts with customers which are initially measured in accordance with HKFRS 15. Transaction costs that are directly attributable to the acquisition or issue of financial assets and financial liabilities (other than financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL) are added to or deducted from the fair value of the financial assets or financial liabilities, as appropriate, on initial recognition. Transaction costs directly attributable to the acquisition of financial assets or financial liabilities at FVTPL are recognised immediately in profit or loss.

The effective interest method is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and of allocating interest income and interest expense over the relevant period. The effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts and payments (including all fees and points paid or received that form an integral part of the effective interest rate, transaction costs and other premiums or discounts) through the expected life of the financial asset or financial liability, or, where appropriate, a shorter period, to the net carrying amount on initial recognition.

Interest income which are derived from those other than the Group's ordinary course of business are presented as "other gains and losses".

### Financial assets

#### *Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets* Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at amortised cost:

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is to collect contractual cash flows; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

Financial assets that meet the following conditions are subsequently measured at fair value through other comprehensive income ("**FVTOCI**"):

- the financial asset is held within a business model whose objective is achieved by both collecting contractual cash flows and selling; and
- the contractual terms give rise on specified dates to cash flows that are solely payments of principal and interest on the principal amount outstanding.

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

#### Financial assets (Continued)

Classification and subsequent measurement of financial assets (Continued)

All other financial assets are subsequently measured at FVTPL, except that at the date of initial recognition of a financial asset the Group may irrevocably elect to present subsequent changes in fair value of an equity investment in other comprehensive income if that equity investment is neither held for trading nor contingent consideration recognised by an acquirer in a business combination to which HKFRS 3 *Business Combinations* applies.

A financial asset is classified as held for trading if:

- it has been acquired principally for the purpose of selling in the near term; or
- on initial recognition it is a part of a portfolio of identified financial instruments that the Company manages together and has a recent actual pattern of short-term profit-taking; or
- it is a derivative that is not designated and effective as a hedging instrument.

In addition, the Group may irrevocably designate a financial asset that are required to be measured at the amortised cost or FVTOCI as measured at FVTPL if doing so eliminates or significantly reduces an accounting mismatch.

#### Amortised cost and interest income

Interest income is recognised using the effective interest method for financial assets measured subsequently at amortised cost. For financial instruments other than purchased or originated credit-impaired financial assets, interest income is calculated by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of a financial asset, except for financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired. For financial assets that have subsequently become credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the amortised cost of the financial asset from the next reporting period. If the credit risk on the credit-impaired financial instrument improves so that the financial asset is no longer credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset from the next reporting period. If the credit risk on the credit-impaired financial instrument improves so that the financial asset is no longer credit-impaired, interest income is recognised by applying the effective interest rate to the gross carrying amount of the financial asset from the beginning of the reporting period following the determination that the asset is no longer credit impaired.

#### Financial assets at FVTPL

Financial assets that do not meet the criteria for being measured at amortised cost or FVTOCI or designated as FVTOCI are measured at FVTPL.

Financial assets at FVTPL are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period, with any fair value gains or losses recognised in profit or loss. The net gain or loss recognised in profit or loss excludes any dividend or interest earned on the financial asset and is included in the "other gains and losses" line item.

#### Impairment of financial assets

The Group performs impairment assessment under expected credit losses ("**ECL**") model on financial assets (including trade receivables, other receivables and bank balances) which are subject to impairment assessment under HKFRS 9. The amount of ECL is updated at each reporting date to reflect changes in credit risk since initial recognition.

Lifetime ECL represents the ECL that will result from all possible default events over the expected life of the relevant instrument. In contrast, 12-month ECL ("**12m ECL**") represents the portion of lifetime ECL that is expected to result from default events that are possible within 12 months after the reporting date. Assessment are done based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for factors that are specific to the debtors, general economic conditions and an assessment of both the current conditions at the reporting date as well as the forecast of future conditions.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

#### Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

The Group always recognises lifetime ECL for trade receivables without significant financing component. The ECL on these assets are assessed collectively using a provision matrix with appropriate groupings.

For all other instruments, the Group measures the loss allowance equal to 12m ECL, unless when there has been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, in which case the Group recognises lifetime ECL. The assessment of whether lifetime ECL should be recognised is based on significant increases in the likelihood or risk of a default occurring since initial recognition.

#### (i) Significant increase in credit risk

In assessing whether the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition, the Group compares the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the reporting date with the risk of a default occurring on the financial instrument as at the date of initial recognition. In making this assessment, the Group considers both quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportable, including historical experience and forward-looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

In particular, the following information is taken into account when assessing whether credit risk has increased significantly:

- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the financial instrument's external (if available) or internal credit rating;
- significant deterioration in external market indicators of credit risk, e.g. a significant increase in the credit spread, the credit default swap prices for the debtor;
- existing or forecast adverse changes in business, financial or economic conditions that are expected to cause a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations;
- an actual or expected significant deterioration in the operating results of the debtor; and
- an actual or expected significant adverse change in the regulatory, economic, or technological environment of the debtor that results in a significant decrease in the debtor's ability to meet its debt obligations.

Irrespective of the outcome of the above assessment, the Group presumes that the credit risk has increased significantly since initial recognition when contractual payments are more than 30 days past due, unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information that demonstrates otherwise.

The Group regularly monitors the effectiveness of the criteria used to identify whether there has been a significant increase in credit risk and revises them as appropriate to ensure that the criteria are capable of identifying significant increase in credit risk before the amount becomes past due.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

## Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

(ii) Definition of default

For internal credit risk management, the Group considers an event of default occurs when information developed internally or obtained from external sources indicates that the debtor is unlikely to pay its creditors, including the Group, in full.

Irrespective of the above, the Group considers that default has occurred when a financial asset is more than 120 days past due unless the Group has reasonable and supportable information to demonstrate that a more lagging default criterion is more appropriate.

#### (iii) Credit-impaired financial assets

A financial asset is credit-impaired when one or more events of default that have a detrimental impact on the estimated future cash flows of that financial asset have occurred. Evidence that a financial asset is credit-impaired includes observable data about the following events:

- (a) significant financial difficulty of the issuer or the borrower;
- (b) a breach of contract, such as a default or past due event;
- (c) the lender(s) of the borrower, for economic or contractual reasons relating to the borrower's financial difficulty, having granted to the borrower a concession(s) that the lender(s) would not otherwise consider;
- (d) it is becoming probable that the borrower will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; or
- (e) the disappearance of an active market for that financial asset because of financial difficulties.

#### (iv) Write-off policy

The Group writes off a financial asset when there is information indicating that the counterparty is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery, for example, when the counterparty has been placed under liquidation or has entered into bankruptcy proceedings, or in the case of trade receivables, when the amounts are over two years past due, whichever occurs sooner. Financial assets written off may still be subject to enforcement activities under the Group's recovery procedures, taking into account legal advice where appropriate. A write-off constitutes a derecognition event. Any subsequent recoveries are recognised in profit or loss.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

## Financial assets (Continued)

Impairment of financial assets (Continued)

#### (v) Measurement and recognition of ECL

The measurement of ECL is a function of the probability of default, loss given default (i.e. the magnitude of the loss if there is a default) and the exposure at default. The assessment of the probability of default and loss given default is based on historical data and forward-looking information. Estimation of ECL reflects an unbiased and probability-weighted amount that is determined with the respective risks of default occurring as the weights. The Group uses a practical expedient in estimating ECL on trade receivables using a provision matrix taking into consideration historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward looking information that is available without undue cost or effort.

Generally, the ECL is the difference between all contractual cash flows that are due to the Group in accordance with the contract and the cash flows that the Group expects to receive, discounted at the effective interest rate determined at initial recognition.

Lifetime ECL for certain trade receivables are considered on a collective basis taking into consideration past due information and relevant credit information such as forward looking macroeconomic information.

For collective assessment, the Group takes into consideration the following characteristics when formulating the grouping:

- Past-due status;
- Nature, size and industry of debtors; and
- External credit ratings where available.

The grouping is regularly reviewed by management to ensure the constituents of each group continue to share similar credit risk characteristics.

Interest income is calculated based on the gross carrying amount of the financial asset unless the financial asset is credit impaired, in which case interest income is calculated based on amortised cost of the financial asset.

The Group recognises an impairment gain or loss in profit or loss for all financial instruments by adjusting their carrying amount, with the exception of trade receivables where the corresponding adjustment is recognised through a loss allowance account.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

Financial instruments (Continued)

#### Financial assets (Continued)

#### Derecognition of financial assets

The Group derecognises a financial asset only when the contractual rights to the cash flows from the asset expire, or when it transfers the financial asset and substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of the asset to another entity. If the Group neither transfers nor retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership and continues to control the transferred asset, the Group recognises its retained interest in the asset and an associated liability for amounts it may have to pay. If the Group retains substantially all the risks and rewards of ownership of a transferred financial asset, the Group continues to recognise the financial asset and also recognises a collateralised borrowing for the proceeds received.

On derecognition of a financial asset measured at amortised cost, the difference between the asset's carrying amount and the sum of the consideration received and receivable is recognised in profit or loss.

### Non-substantial modifications of financial assets

For non-substantial modifications of financial assets that do not result in derecognition, the carrying amount of the relevant financial assets will be calculated at the present value of the modified contractual cash flows discounted at the financial assets' original effective interest rate. Transaction costs or fees incurred are adjusted to the carrying amount of the modified financial assets and are amortised over the remaining term. Any adjustment to the carrying amount of the financial asset is recognised in profit or loss at the date of modification.

### Financial liabilities and equity instruments

#### Classification as debt or equity

Debt and equity instruments are classified as either financial liabilities or as equity in accordance with the substance of the contractual arrangements and the definitions of a financial liability and an equity instrument.

#### Equity instruments

An equity instrument is any contract that evidences a residual interest in the assets of an entity after deducting all of its liabilities. Equity instruments issued by the Company are recognised at the proceeds received, net of direct issue costs.

#### Financial liabilities

Financial liabilities (including trade payables, accruals and other payables and lease liabilities) are subsequently measured at amortised cost, using the effective interest method.

#### Derecognition of financial liabilities

The Group derecognises financial liabilities when, and only when, the Group's obligations are discharged, cancelled or have expired. The difference between the carrying amount of the financial liability derecognised and the consideration paid and payable is recognised in profit or loss.

#### Non-substantial modifications of financial liabilities

For non-substantial modifications of financial liabilities that do not result in derecognition, the carrying amount of the relevant financial liabilities will be calculated at the present value of the modified contractual cash flows discounted at the financial liabilities' original effective interest rate. Transaction costs or fees incurred are adjusted to the carrying amount of the modified financial liabilities and are amortised over the remaining term. Any adjustment to the carrying amount of the financial liability is recognised in profit or loss at the date of modification.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 3. BASIS OF PREPARATION OF CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS AND SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued) Related parties transactions

A party is considered to be related to the Group if:

- (a) A person or a close member of that person's family is related to the Group if that person:
  - (i) has control or joint control over the Group;
  - (ii) has significant influence over the Group; or
  - (iii) is a member of the key management personnel of the Group or the Group's parent.
- (b) An entity is related to the Group if any of the following conditions applies:
  - (i) the entity and the Group are members of the same group (which means that each parent, subsidiary and fellow subsidiaries is related to the others);
  - (ii) one entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity for an associate or joint venture of a member of a group which the other entity is a member);
  - (iii) the entity and the Group are joint ventures of the same third party;
  - (iv) one entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity;
  - (v) the entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of employees of either the Group or an entity related to the Group. If the reporting entity is itself such a plan, the sponsoring employees are also related to the Group;
  - (vi) the entity is controlled or jointly controlled by a person identified in (a);
  - (vii) a person identified in (a)(i) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of the key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity); or
  - (viii) the entity, or any member of a group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the Group or to the parent of the Group.

Close family members of an individual are those family members who may be expected to influence, or be influenced by, that person in their dealings with the entity and include:

- (a) that person's children and spouse or domestic partner;
- (b) children of that person's spouse or domestic partner; and
- (c) dependants of the person or that person's spouse or domestic partner.

A transaction is considered to be a related party transaction when there is a transfer of resources or obligations between the Group and a related party, regardless of whether a price is charged.

### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY

In the application of the Group's accounting policies, which are described in Note 3, management is required to make judgments, estimates and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and underlying assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognised in the period in which the estimate is revised if the revision affects only that period or in the period of the revision and future periods if the revision affects both current and future periods.

The following are the critical judgments, apart from those involving estimations, that the directors have made in the process of applying the entity's accounting policies and that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognised in the consolidated financial statements.

#### (A) ESTIMATED IMPAIRMENT OF PLANT AND EQUIPMENT, RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS AND GOODWILL

Plant and equipment and right-of-use assets are stated at costs less accumulated depreciation, if any. Determining whether goodwill is impaired requires an estimation of the recoverable amount of the CGU (or group of CGUs) to which goodwill has been allocated, which is the higher of the value in use or fair value less costs of disposal. The value in use calculation requires the Group to estimate the future cash flows expected to arise from the CGU (or a group of CGUs) and a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value. Where the actual future cash flows are less than expected, or change in facts and circumstances which results in downward revision of future cash flows or upward revision of discount rate, a material impairment loss or further impairment loss may arise.

For impairment assessment, the Group has to exercise judgment and make estimation, particularly in assessing: (1) whether an event has occurred or any indicators that may affect the asset value; (2) whether the carrying value of an asset can be supported by the recoverable amount, in the case of value in use, the net present value of future cash flows which are estimated based upon the continued use of the asset; and (3) the appropriate key assumptions to be applied in estimating the recoverable amounts including cash flow projections and an appropriate discount rate. When it is not possible to estimate the recoverable amount of an individual asset (including right-of-use assets), the Group estimates the recoverable amount of the CGU to which the assets belongs. Changing the assumptions and estimates, including the discount rates or the growth rate in the cash flow projections, growth rate are subject to greater uncertainties in the current year due to uncertainty on how the Covid-19 pandemic may progress and evolve and volatility in financial markets, including potential disruptions in the Group's financial printing operations.

As at 31 December 2020, the carrying amounts of plant and equipment, right-of-use assets and goodwill subjected to impairment assessment were of approximately HK\$5,282,000, HK\$9,567,000 and HK\$1,982,000 (net of accumulated impairment loss of approximately HK\$426,000) respectively (2019: HK\$8,852,000, HK\$24,773,000 and HK\$Nil). Details of the impairment of goodwill are disclosed in Note 18.

### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING JUDGMENTS AND KEY SOURCES OF ESTIMATION UNCERTAINTY (Continued)

#### (B) PROVISION FOR ECL ON TRADE RECEIVABLES

Trade receivables with significant balances and credit-impaired are assessed for ECL individually. In addition, the Group uses practical expedient in estimating ECL on trade receivables which are not assessed individually using a provision matrix. The provision rates are based on aging of debtors as groupings of various debtors taking into consideration the Group's historical default rates and forward-looking information that is reasonable and supportable available without undue costs or effort. At every reporting date, the historical observed default rates are reassessed and changes in the forward-looking information are considered.

The provision of ECL is sensitive to changes in estimates. Due to greater financial uncertainty triggered by the Covid-19 pandemic, the Group has increased the expected loss rates in the current year as there is higher risk that a prolonged pandemic could led to increased credit default rates. The information about the ECL and the Group's trade receivables are disclosed in Note 5(B).

#### (C) DEPRECIATION

Items of plant and equipment are depreciated on a straight-line basis over the estimated useful lives of the assets, after taking into account the estimated residual value. The Group reviews the estimated useful lives of the assets regularly in order to determine the amount of depreciation expense to be recorded during any reporting period. The useful lives are based on the Group's historical experience with similar assets and taking into account anticipated technological changes. The depreciation expense for future periods is adjusted if there are significant changes from previous estimates.

#### (D) **PROVISION**

When there is a probability that an outflow of economic benefits will occur due to a present obligation resulting from a past event, and that amount is reasonable estimate, a corresponding amount of provision is recognised in the consolidated financial statements. However, no provision is recognised for costs that need to be incurred to operate in the future.

#### (E) INCOME TAXES

The Group is subject to income taxes in Hong Kong. Significant judgment is required in determining provision for taxes. There are many transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain during the ordinary course of business. The Group recognises liabilities for anticipated tax audit issues based on estimates of whether additional taxes will be due. Where the final tax outcome of these matters is different from the amount that we initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax and deferred tax provisions in the year in which such determination is made.

#### (F) REVENUE RECOGNITION FROM PROVISION OF FINANCIAL PRINTING SERVICES AT A POINT IN TIME

Revenue is recognised over time when the Group's performance does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date. Significant judgment is required in determining whether the terms of the Group's contracts with customers in relation to the provision of financial printing services create an enforceable right to payment for the Group. Based on the assessment of the Group's management, the terms of the relevant service contracts do not create an enforceable right to payment for the Group after taking into consideration indicators such as the time when the customer obtains control of the distinct service. Accordingly, the service of provision of financial printing is considered to be performance obligation satisfied at a point in time.

### 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

(A) CATEGORIES OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Financial assets		
At amortised cost		
— Trade receivables	20,940	23,644
— Other receivables	56	2
Bank balances and cash	186,487	232,251
At FVTPL	22,733	17,702
Financial liabilities		
At amortised cost		
— Trade payables	3,837	6,285
- Accruals and other payables	11,450	12,195
— Lease liabilities	10,474	27,123

#### (B) FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The directors monitor and manage the financial risks relating to the operations of the Group through internal risks reports which analyse exposures by degree and magnitude of risks. These risks include credit risk, market risk (including interest rate risk, foreign exchange risk and equity price risk) and liquidity risk.

The Group's major financial instruments include trade receivables, other receivables, financial assets at FVTPL, bank balances, trade payables, accruals and other payables and lease liabilities. Details of these financial instruments and the policies on how to mitigate these risks are set out below. The directors manage and monitor these exposures to ensure appropriate measures are implemented on a timely and effective manner.

#### **Credit risk**

The Group has no significant concentrations of credit risk with exposure spread over a large number of counterparties and customers. The carrying amounts of trade receivables, other receivables and bank balances represent the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk in relation to financial assets.

The Group will review and monitor the level of exposure to ensure that follow-up actions are taken to recover overdue debts. In addition, at the end of each reporting year, the recoverability of each trade receivables is evaluated so as to ensure that adequate ECL are made for irrecoverable amounts. In this regard, the directors are of the view that the Group does not expose to significant credit risk.

In respect of bank balances, the credit risk is considered to be low as the counterparties are reputable banks and licensed financial institution with high credit ratings. The existing counterparties do not have defaults in the past. Therefore, ECL rate of bank balances is assessed to be close to zero and no loss allowance was recognised as at 31 December 2020 and 2019.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

### 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

#### (B) FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### Credit risk (Continued)

The Group applies the simplified approach to provide for ECL prescribed by HKFRS 9, which permits the use of the lifetime ECL provision for all trade receivables. To measure the ECL, trade receivables have been grouped based on shared credit risk characteristics. The Group has performed historical analysis and identified the key economic variables impacting credit risk and ECL. It considers available reasonable and supportive forwarding-looking macroeconomic data (for example, the economic growth rates which reflect the general economic conditions of the industry in which debtors operate).

The Group makes periodic assessment on the recoverability of the trade receivables by using a provision matrix to measure ECL. The provision rates are based on days past due for groupings of various customer segments with similar financial strength and any disputes with the debtors. The calculation reflects the probability-weighted outcome, the time value of money and reasonable and supportable information that is available at the reporting date about past events, current conditions and forecasts of future economic conditions. Generally, trade receivables are written off if past due for more than two years. The directors were of opinion that loss allowances of approximately HK\$2,009,000 and HK\$281,000 for trade receivables recognised as at 31 December 2020 and 2019 under HKFRS 9 respectively.

	Within 30 days	31 to 60 days	61 to 90 days	91 to 150 days	Over 150 days	Total
As at 31 December 2020						
ECL rate Gross carrying amount (HK\$'000) Lifetime ECL	4.03% 12,085 (487)	0.66% 2,740 (18)	2.83% 990 (28)	1.96% 3,160 (62)	35.58% 3,974 (1,414)	8.75% 22,949 (2,009)
	11,598	2,722	962	3,098	2,560	20,940
	Within 30 days	31 to 60 days	61 to 90 days	91 to 150 days	Over 150 days	Total
As at 31 December 2019						
ECL rate Gross carrying amount (HK\$'000)	0.20% 8,664	0.40% 4,756	0.69% 3,501	0.59% 5,116	10.12% 1,888	1.17% 23,925
Lifetime ECL	(17)	(19)	(24)	(30)	(191)	(281)
	8,647	4,737	3,477	5,086	1,697	23,644

#### **Trade receivables**

For other receivables, management makes periodic collective assessments as well as individual assessment on the recoverability of other receivables based on historical settlement records and past experience, and also quantitative and qualitative information that is reasonable and supportive forward-looking information. The directors believe that there is no material credit risk inherent in the Group's outstanding balance of other receivables.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

### 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

#### (B) FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### Market risk

The Group's activities expose it primarily to the financial risks of changes in interest rates, foreign currency exchange rates and market price of financial assets.

#### Interest rate risk

The Group is exposed to fair value interest rate risk in relation to lease liabilities (see Note 17 for details). The Group is also exposed to cash flow interest rate risk in relation to variable-rate bank balances (see Note 23 for details). The Group's cash flow interest rate risk is mainly concentrated on the fluctuation of interest rates on bank balances and Hong Kong prime rate. No sensitivity analysis was prepared for bank balances as the financial impact arising on changes in interest rates was minimal due to limited changes in interest rate. The Group currently does not have an interest rate hedging policy. However, the management monitors interest rate exposure and will consider hedging significant interest rate exposure should the need arise.

#### Foreign exchange risk

The functional currency of the Company and its subsidiaries is HK\$ in which most of their transactions are denominated. The Group does not have material foreign currency transactions during the year which expose the Group to foreign currency risk. However, the Group has certain foreign currency denominated bank balances at the end of the reporting period. The Group mainly exposed to currency risk of United States dollars ("USD"). As HK\$ are pegged to USD, it is assumed that there would be no material currency risk exposure between these two currencies and therefore is excluded from the sensitivity analysis.

The carrying amounts of the Group's foreign currency denominated monetary assets at the end of the reporting period are as follows:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Assets: USD	341	6,715

#### Equity price risk

The Group's equity price risk mainly concentrated on financial assets at FVTPL. In addition, the Group has appointed a special team to monitor the equity price risk and will consider hedging the risk exposure should the need arise.

#### Sensitivity analysis

The sensitivity analysis below has been determined based on the exposure to equity price risk at the reporting date.

If the prices of the equity shares had been 5% higher/lower (2019: 5% higher/lower), the post-tax profit for the year ended 31 December 2020 would increase/decrease by approximately HK\$1,137,000 (2019: increase/ decrease by HK\$885,000) as a result of the changes in fair value of financial assets at FVTPL.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

### 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

#### (B) FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### Liquidity risk

The Group is exposed to minimal liquidity risk as a substantial portion of its financial assets and financial liabilities are due within one year and it can finance its operations from existing shareholders' funds and internally generated cash flows.

In the management of the liquidity risk, the Group monitors and maintains a level of bank balances and cash deemed adequate by the directors to finance the Group's operations and mitigate the effect of fluctuations in cash flows. The directors monitor current and expected liquidity requirements on a regular basis.

The following tables detail the Group's contractual maturity for its financial liabilities. The tables have been drawn up based on the undiscounted cash flows of financial liabilities based on the earliest dates on which the Group can be required to pay. The tables include both interest and principal cash flows.

	Weighted average interest rate %	On demand or within one year HK\$'000	More than one year but less than two years HK\$'000	More than two years but less than five years HK\$'000	Total undiscounted cash flow HK\$'000	Carrying amount HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2020						
Non-derivative financial liabilities						
Trade payables	-	3,837	-	-	3,837	3,837
Accruals and other payables	-	11,450	-	-	11,450	11,450
Lease liabilities	4.93	9,455	901	312	10,668	10,474
		24,742	901	312	25,955	25,761
			More than	More than		
	Weighted	On demand	one year but	two years	Total	
	average	or within	less than	but less than	undiscounted	Carrying
	interest rate	one year	two years	five years	cash flow	amoun
	%	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2019						
Non-derivative financial liabilities						
Trade payables	-	6,285	-	-	6,285	6,285
Accruals and other payables	-	12,195	-	-	12,195	12,195
Lease liabilities	5.38	19,567	7,675	957	28,199	27,123
		38,047	7,675	957	46,679	45,603

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 5. FINANCIAL INSTRUMENTS (Continued)

#### (C) FAIR VALUE OF FINANCIAL INSTRUMENT

The carrying amount of other financial assets and liabilities carried at amortised cost, approximate their respective fair values due to the relatively short-term nature of these financial instruments.

Fair value measurements recognised in the consolidated statement of financial position

The following table provides an analysis of financial instruments that are measured subsequent to initial recognition at fair value, grouped into Levels 1 to 3 based on the degree to which the fair value is observable as at 31 December 2020 and 2019.

- Level 1 fair value measurements are those derived from quoted prices (unadjusted) in active market for identical assets or liabilities;
- Level 2 fair value measurements are those derived from inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices); and
- Level 3 fair value measurements are those derived from valuation techniques that include inputs for the assets or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

	Lev HK\$'		Level 2 HK\$'000	Level 3 HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2020					
Financial assets at FVTPL	22,	733	_	-	22,733
	Lev HK\$'	vel 1 000	Level 2 HK\$'000	Level 3 HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2019					
Financial assets at FVTPL	17,	702	_	_	17,702
Financial asset	Fair value HK\$'000	Fair value hierarchy		ation technique(s) xey inputs	
Financial assets at FVTPL	<b>22,733</b> (2019: 17,702)	Level 1	Quote	ed bid prices in active	market

There was no transfer between Level 1, 2 and 3 in both years.

Some of the Group's financial assets are measured at fair value at the end of each reporting period. The above table gives information about how the fair values of these financial assets are determined (in particular, the valuation technique(s) and inputs used).

## 6. **REVENUE**

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Financial printing services recognised at a point in time:		
Printing	95,972	133,724
Translation	39,293	43,397
Media placement	12,230	13,370
	147,495	190,491

#### (I) PERFORMANCE OBLIGATIONS FOR CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

The Group provides financial printing services including printing, translation and media placement.

Revenue is recognised when control of the services has transferred, being when the services have been delivered to the specific customer ("**delivery**") as agreed in the service contracts. Following delivery, the customer has full discretion over the manner of distribution, the primary responsibility on utilising the services and bears the risks of loss in relation to the services. The normal credit term is 30 days.

### (II) TRANSACTION PRICE ALLOCATED TO THE REMAINING PERFORMANCE OBLIGATION FOR CONTRACTS WITH CUSTOMERS

The transaction price allocated to the remaining performance obligations (unsatisfied or partially unsatisfied) as at 31 December 2020 and the expected timing of recognising revenue are as follows:

printing services HK\$'000
58,518
5,233

The transaction price allocated to the remaining performance obligations (unsatisfied or partially unsatisfied) as at 31 December 2019 and the expected timing of recognising revenue are as follows:

	Financial
	printing services
	HK\$'000
Within one year	77.034

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 7. SEGMENT INFORMATION

During the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, the Group operated in one operating segment which was the provision of financial printing services. A single management team reports to the directors (being the chief operating decision-maker) who comprehensively manage the entire business. Accordingly, the Group does not present separately segment information. In addition, all of the Group's revenue is generated in Hong Kong and all of the Group's assets and liabilities are located in Hong Kong. Accordingly, no business or geographical segment information is presented.

#### INFORMATION ABOUT MAJOR CUSTOMERS

No individual customer contributed over 10% of the total revenue of the Group during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019.

### 8. OTHER GAINS AND LOSSES

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Dividend income	174	236
Interest income	2,664	3,616
Unrealised loss on fair value of financial assets at FVTPL (Note 22)	(5,026)	(1,874)
Government grants (Note)	6,935	-
Impairment loss recognised in respect of goodwill (Note 18)	(426)	-
Exchange gain	24	_
Sundry income	115	115
	4,460	2,093

Note:

During the current year, the Group recognised government grants of approximately HK\$6,935,000, of which of approximately HK\$6,755,000 relates to Employment Support Scheme provided by the Hong Kong government in respect of Covid-19-related subsidies.

### 9. FINANCE COSTS

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Bank charges	10	13
nterest on lease liabilities	954	1,906
	964	1,919

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## **10. TAXATION**

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Current tax:		
— Hong Kong	3,754	6,888
(Over)/under provision in prior year		
— Hong Kong	(20)	122
Deferred tax (Note 27):		
Current year	(811)	(312)
	2,923	6,698

On 21 March 2018, the Hong Kong Legislative Council passed The Inland Revenue (Amendment) (No. 7) Bill 2017 (the "**Bill**") which introduces the two-tiered profits tax rates regime. The Bill was signed into law on 28 March 2018 and was gazetted on the following day.

Under the two-tiered profits tax rates regime, the first HK\$2 million of assessable profits of qualifying corporations will be taxed at 8.25%, and assessable profits above HK\$2 million will be taxed at 16.5%. The assessable profits of corporations not qualifying for the two-tiered profits tax rates regime will continue to be taxed at a flat rate of 16.5%.

The two-tiered profits tax rates regime is applicable to the Group for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019.

The taxation charge for the year can be reconciled to the profit before taxation per consolidated statements of profit or loss and other comprehensive income as follows:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Profit before taxation	21,189	40,236
Tax at Hong Kong Profits Tax rate of 16.5% (2019: 16.5%)	3,496	6,639
Tax relief of 8.25% on first HK\$2 million assessable profits	(165)	(165)
Tax effect of income not taxable for tax purpose	(1,583)	(635)
Tax effect of expenses not deductible for tax purpose	963	594
(Over)/under provision in prior year	(20)	122
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised	232	258
Utilisation of tax losses previously not recognised		(115)
	2,923	6,698

### 11. PROFIT AND TOTAL COMPREHENSIVE INCOME FOR THE YEAR ATTRIBUTABLE TO OWNERS OF THE COMPANY

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Profit for the year has been arrived at after charging:		
Directors' emoluments (Note 12)	2,505	6,798
Other staff costs:		
— Salaries, bonuses and other benefits	50,468	50,992
— Retirement scheme contributions	1,685	1,685
Total employee benefit expense	52,153	52,677
Auditors' remuneration		
— Audit services	780	840
— Non-audit services	37	55
Depreciation of plant and equipment (Note 16)	3,635	3,653
Depreciation of right-of-use assets (Note 17)	17,992	17,670
Loss on disposal of plant and equipment	-	1
Unrealised loss on fair value of financial assets at FVTPL (Note 22)	5,026	1,874
Impairment loss recognised in respect of goodwill (Note 18)	426	-
Allowance for ECL in respect of trade receivables, net of reversal (Note 19)	1,728	281
Bad debt written off	98	66
Interest on lease liabilities (Note 9)	954	1,906

### **12. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATIONS**

The aggregate amounts of emoluments paid to the directors of the Company during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 are as follows:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$′000
Directors' fees	912	1,080
Salaries and other benefits	1,155	2,108
Bonuses*	409	3,556
Retirement schemes contributions	29	54
	2,505	6,798

For the year ended 31 December 2020

### 12. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATIONS (Continued)

Details for the emoluments of each director of the Company during the reporting period are as follows:

#### 31 December 2020

Name of director	Directors' fees HK\$'000	Salaries and other benefits HK\$'000	Bonuses HK\$'000	Retirement scheme contributions HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Executive director:					
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (Note (a))	12	75	-	2	89
Ms. Kwok Kam Lai	180	1,080	409	27	1,696
Non-executive director:					
Mr. Lau (Chairman)	180	-	-	-	180
Independent non-executive directors:					
Mr. Leung Chi Hung	180	-	-	-	180
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	180	-	-	-	180
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric (Note (c))	180	-	-	-	180
	912	1,155	409	29	2,505

31 December 2019

Name of director	Directors' fees HK\$'000	Salaries and other benefits HK\$'000	Bonuses HK\$'000	Retirement scheme contributions HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Executive directors:					
Ms. Chiu Hok Yu (Note (a))	180	1,076	2,323	27	3,606
Ms. Kwok Kam Lai	180	1,032	1,233	27	2,472
Non-executive director:					
Mr. Lau <i>(Chairman)</i>	180	-	-	-	180
Independent non-executive directors:					
Mr. Leung Chi Hung	180	-	-	_	180
Mr. Wong Kun Kau	180	_	-	_	180
Mr. Lum Chor Wah Richard (Note (b))	129	-	-	-	129
Mr. Lee Hon Man Eric (Note (c))	51	-	-	-	51
	1,080	2,108	3,556	54	6,798

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## 12. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATIONS (Continued)

Notes:

- (a) Resigned on 24 January 2020.
- (b) Resigned on 19 September 2019.
- (c) Appointed on 19 September 2019.
- \* Executive directors of the Company are entitled to bonus payments which are determined based on certain percentage of the profit before taxation for the year of the Company's subsidiary.

The remuneration shown above represents remuneration received and receivable from the Group by these directors in their capacity as employees to the Group and/or in their capacity as the directors of the Company during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019. No directors waived or agreed to waive any emoluments during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019.

#### **13. EMPLOYEES EMOLUMENTS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT EMOLUMENTS**

The five highest paid individuals for the year ended 31 December 2020 included one (2019: two) executive director of the Company, details of whose emoluments are set out above in Note 12. The aggregate emoluments of the remaining four (2019: three) highest paid individuals for the year ended 31 December 2020 are as follows:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Salaries, bonuses and other benefits	9,634	10,403
Retirement benefit schemes contributions	66	54
	9,700	10,457

## **13. EMPLOYEES EMOLUMENTS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT**

#### **EMOLUMENTS** (Continued)

The number of non-director highest paid employees whose emoluments fell within the following bands are as follows:

	Number of individuals	
	2020	2019
Nil to HK\$1,000,000	1	-
HK\$1,500,001 to HK\$2,000,000	1	_
HK\$2,000,001 to HK\$2,500,000	1	1
HK\$3,000,001 to HK\$3,500,000	-	1
HK\$4,000,001 to HK\$4,500,000	1	-
HK\$5,000,001 to HK\$5,500,000		1
	4	3

The number of the senior management (excluding directors) whose emoluments fell within the following bands are as follows:

	Number of individuals	
	2020	2019
Nil to HK\$1,000,000	-	1
HK\$1,500,001 to HK\$2,000,000	1	-
HK\$2,000,001 to HK\$2,500,000	1	1
HK\$3,000,001 to HK\$3,500,000	-	1
	2	3

During the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, no emoluments were paid by the Group to the directors or any of the five highest paid employees as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for loss of office. None of the directors or any of the five highest paid employees waived or agreed to waive any emoluments during the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## **14. DIVIDENDS**

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Dividends for ordinary shareholders of the Company recognised as distribution during the year:		
2020 Interim — HK20 cents (2019: Nil)	51,200	_

On 11 March 2021, the board of directors (the "**Board**") recommended the payment of a final dividend of HK30 cents per share (2019: Nil), amounting to HK\$76,800,000 (2019: Nil). The proposed final dividend will be submitted for consideration at the annual general meeting to be held on 23 April 2021.

### **15. EARNINGS PER SHARE**

The calculation of the basic earnings per share attributable to owners of the Company is based on the following data:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Earnings:		
Profit attributable to owners of the Company for the purpose of calculating basic		
earnings per share	18,266	33,538
	<b>'000</b> '	<i>'</i> 000
Number of shares:		
Weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of calculating basic		
earnings per share (Note)	256,000	256,000

Note:

The calculation of basic earnings per share for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 is based on the profit attributable to owners of the Company for the years and the weighted average number of shares for the relevant period.

Diluted earnings per share is the same as the basic earnings per share for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 as there were no potential dilutive ordinary shares in issue.

## **16. PLANT AND EQUIPMENT**

	Leasehold improvement HK\$'000	Office equipment HK\$'000	Furniture and fixtures HK\$'000	Total HK\$'000
Cost				
As at 1 January 2019	5,862	2,885	6,235	14,982
Additions	-	209	357	566
Written off	_	(82)		(82)
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	5,862	3,012	6,592	15,466
Additions	-	32	-	32
Acquired on acquisition of a subsidiary				
(Note 34)	_	27	6	33
As at 31 December 2020	5,862	3,071	6,598	15,531
Accumulated depreciation				
As at 1 January 2019	906	1,413	723	3,042
Provided for the year	1,953	396	1,304	3,653
Elimination on written off	_	(81)		5,055
		(01)	-	(81)
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	2,859	1,728	2,027	
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020 Provided for the year	2,859 1,909		_ 2,027 1,314	(81)
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020 Provided for the year As at 31 December 2020		1,728		(81) 6,614
Provided for the year As at 31 December 2020	1,909	1,728 412	1,314	(81) 6,614 3,635
Provided for the year	1,909	1,728 412	1,314	(81) 6,614 3,635

The above items of plant and equipment are depreciated over their estimated useful lives on a straight-line basis as follows:

Leasehold improvement	3 years
Office equipment	5 years
Furniture and fixtures	5 years

### **17. RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS/LEASE LIABILITIES**

**RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS** 

	Leased properties HK\$'000	<b>Leased</b> equipment HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2019	39,794	2,649	42,443
Depreciation provided during the year	(17,070)	(600)	(17,670)
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	22,724	2,049	24,773
Addition (Note)	1,667	_	1,667
Acquired on acquisition of a subsidiary (Note 34)	1,119	_	1,119
Depreciation provided during the year	(17,392)	(600)	(17,992)
As at 31 December 2020	8,118	1,449	9,567

The right-of-use assets represent the Group's rights to use underlying leased properties and equipment over the lease terms.

Note:

Addition represents a leased property located in Hong Kong with lease term of two years.

### LEASE LIABILITIES

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Analysed as		
— Current	9,301	18,652
Non-current	1,173	8,471
	10,474	27,123
	· · ·	
Minimum lease payments due		
— Within one year	9,455	19,567
— More than one year but not later than two years	901	7,675
- More than two years but not later than five years	312	957
	10,668	28,199
Less: Future finance charges	(194)	(1,076)
Present value of lease liabilities	10,474	27,123

## 17. RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS/LEASE LIABILITIES (Continued)

LEASE LIABILITIES (Continued)

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Present value of minimum lease payments		
— Within one year	9,301	18,652
— More than one year but not later than two years	866	7,552
More than two years but not later than five years	307	919
	10,474	27,123

The weighted average incremental borrowing rate applied to lease liabilities is 4.93% (2019: 5.38%).

## **18. GOODWILL**

	Acquisition of a subsidiary HK\$'000
Cost	
As at 1 January 2019, 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	_
Arising on acquisition of a subsidiary (Note 34)	2,408
As at 31 December 2020	2,408
Impairment	
As at 1 January 2019, 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	-
Impairment loss recognised in the year	426
As at 31 December 2020	426
Carrying values	
As at 31 December 2020	1,982
As at 31 December 2019	_

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 18. GOODWILL (Continued)

Goodwill arose from the acquisition of Finlang Translation Services Limited ("**Finlang**") during the year ended 31 December 2020 was allocated to CGU of provision of translation services operations.

Particulars regarding impairment testing on goodwill are disclosed below:

The recoverable amount has been determined based on a value in use calculation. That calculation uses cash flow projections based on financial budgets approved by management covering a 5-year period, and discount rate of 18.26%. Cash flows beyond the 5-year period are extrapolated using a steady 2.5% growth rate. This growth rate is based on the inflation rate and average customer prices in Hong Kong. Other key assumptions for the value in use calculations relate to the estimation of cash inflows/outflows which include budgeted sales, gross margin and expense, such estimation is based on the past performance and management's expectations for the market development.

During the year, Covid-19 has played a critical role negatively on the disruption of the business operation overall in which it has put a downward pressure on the capital market demand activities, which lead to lower request for translation services. With further consolidation along with technological development in the translation business, this also have immensely contributed to the increase in business competition, all of which have materially triggered the impairment provision. The directors have consequently determined impairment of goodwill based on the valuation report issued by an independent professional valuer, the carrying amount of the CGU exceeds its recoverable amount and an impairment loss of approximately HK\$426,000 was provided during the year. The impairment loss has been included in profit or loss in the "other gains and losses" line item.

If the discount rate was increased/decreased by 1%, while other parameters remain constant, the recoverable amount would decrease/increase to approximately HK\$2,871,000 and HK\$3,317,000 respectively and impairment of goodwill of approximately HK\$635,000 and HK\$189,000 respectively would be recognised.

## **19. TRADE RECEIVABLES**

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Trade receivables (Note)	22,949	23,925
Less: Allowance for ECL	(2,009)	(281)
	20,940	23,644

As at 1 January 2019, trade receivables from contracts with customers amounted to approximately HK\$28,560,000.

The following is an aged analysis of trade receivables, net of allowance for credit losses presented based on the invoice dates at the end of the reporting period:

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Current — neither past due nor impaired	12,085	8,664
1–30 days past due	2,740	4,756
31–60 days past due	990	3,501
61–120 days past due	3,160	5,116
121–150 days past due	1,154	1,055
Over 150 days past due	2,820	833
	22,949	23,925

The Group generally allows a credit period of 30 days to its customers.

The Group does not hold any collateral over the balances.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 19. TRADE RECEIVABLES (Continued)

The following is the movement in lifetime ECL that has been recognised for trade receivables in accordance with the simplified approach set out in HKFRS 9 for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019:

	HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2019	-
Allowance for ECL	281
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	281
Allowance for ECL	1,728
As at 31 December 2020	2,009

As at 31 December 2020 and 2019, included in the Group's trade receivables balance are debtors with aggregate carrying amount of approximately HK\$10,864,000 (2019: HK\$15,261,000) which are past due as at the reporting date. Out of the past due balances, approximately HK\$3,974,000 (2019: HK\$1,888,000) has been past due 120 days or more and is not considered as default due to the number of independent debtors that have a good track record with the Group.

Details of impairment assessment of trade receivables for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 are set out in Notes 3 and 5(B).

Note:

Included above are trade receivables from a related party, TEM Holdings Limited, of approximately HK\$14,000 as at 31 December 2020 (2019: HK\$3,000), which has been privatised and withdrawal of listing from the GEM of the Stock Exchange with effect from 12 January 2021. Mr. Lau, a substantial shareholder, non-executive director and chairman of the Company, is the controlling shareholder of TEM Holdings Limited. The maximum outstanding balance during the year was approximately HK\$209,000 (2019: HK\$168,000).

## 20. PREPAYMENTS, DEPOSITS AND OTHER RECEIVABLES

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Rental, utility and other deposits	7,754	8,622
Prepayments	583	852
Other receivables (Note)	162	567
	8,499	10,041

Note:

Included above are interest receivables from bank deposits and fixed deposits of approximately HK\$106,000 and HK\$565,000 as at 31 December 2020 and 2019 respectively.

## **21. OTHER CURRENT ASSETS**

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Other current assets (Note)	965	3,008

Note:

Other current assets capitalised as at 31 December 2020 and 2019 relate to the costs to fulfil contracts with customers at the reporting date. Other current assets are recognised as part of "cost of services" in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income in the period in which revenue from the related services is recognised. The amount of capitalised costs recognised in profit or loss during the year was approximately HK\$2,840,000 (2019: HK\$1,117,000). There was no impairment in relation to the costs capitalised during the year (2019: Nil).

All other current assets are expected to be recovered within one year.

## 22. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Listed securities — Equity securities listed in Hong Kong	22,733	17,702

Financial assets at FVTPL are stated at fair values which are determined with reference to quoted market bid price.

During the year, the following loss was recognised in profit or loss:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Unrealised loss on fair value of financial assets at FVTPL	5,026	1,874

### 23. BANK BALANCES AND CASH

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Bank balances and cash	186,487	232,251
Less: Fixed deposits	-	(218,240)
Cash and cash equivalents	186,487	14,011

The fixed deposits are short-term fixed deposits with an original maturity of three months or less (2019: six months or less) which are held for the purpose of meeting short-term cash commitments and are subject to an insignificant risk of changes in value. These fixed deposits carry fixed interest rate ranging from 0.85% to 2.70% per annum as at 31 December 2019.

Bank balances and cash carrying interest at market rates range from 0.001% to 0.70% per annum for the year ended 31 December 2020 (2019: 0.001%).

For the year ended 31 December 2020

## **24. TRADE PAYABLES**

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Trade payables	3,837	6,285

The credit period from suppliers is up to 60 days. The following is an aged analysis of trade payables, presented based on the invoice dates at the end of the reporting period:

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
	2.004	F 707
Current — up to 60 days	3,601	5,727
1–30 days past due	-	-
31–60 days past due	-	-
61–120 days past due	-	558
Over 120 days past due	236	-
	3,837	6,285

## **25. ACCRUALS AND OTHER PAYABLES**

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Accruals	1 070	1 742
Accruals Other payables (Note)	1,079 10,371	1,742 10,453
	11,450	12,195

Note:

Included above are provision of staff bonus of approximately HK\$8,976,000 and HK\$8,986,000 as at 31 December 2020 and 2019 respectively.

## **26. CONTRACTS LIABILITIES**

2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
27,137	34,627
	HK\$'000

Typical payment terms which impact on the amount of contract liabilities recognised are as follows:

#### PROVISION OF FINANCIAL PRINTING SERVICES

When the Group receives a deposit before the financial printing services commences, this will give rise to contract liabilities at the start of a contract, until the revenue recognised on the relevant contract.

#### MOVEMENTS IN CONTRACT LIABILITIES

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
	24 627	25.204
As at 1 January	34,627	35,394
Decrease in contract liabilities as a result of recognising revenue		
during the year	(20,813)	(35,123)
Increase in contract liabilities as a result of receiving deposits		
during the year in respect of projects still under		
progress as at 31 December	13,323	34,356
As at 31 December	27,137	34,627

## 27. DEFERRED TAX ASSETS/(LIABILITIES)

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Deferred tax assets	939	230
Deferred tax liabilities	-	(106)
	939	124

The following are the major deferred tax assets/(liabilities) recognised and movements thereon during the year:

	Tax depreciation HK\$'000	<b>Tax losses</b> HK\$′000	Credit loss allowances HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2019	(557)	369	_	(188)
(Charged)/credited to profit or loss (Note 10)	381	(115)	46	312
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020 Acquired on acquisition of a subsidiary	(176)	254	46	124
(Note 34)	4	_	-	4
Credited to profit or loss (Note 10)	459	67	285	811
As at 31 December 2020	287	321	331	939

At the end of the reporting period, the Group had unused tax losses of approximately HK\$10,698,000 (2019: HK\$8,890,000) available for offset against the future assessable profits. A deferred tax asset has been recognised in respect of approximately HK\$1,941,000 (2019: HK\$1,537,000) of such losses. No deferred tax asset has been recognised in respect of the remaining tax losses of approximately HK\$8,757,000 (2019: HK\$7,353,000) due to the unpredictability of future profit streams. The unrecognised tax losses may be carried forward indefinitely.

## 28. SHARE CAPITAL

	2020 Number of		2019	
	shares		Number of shares	
	<b>'</b> 000	HK\$'000	'000	HK\$'000
Authorised:				
Ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each	10,000,000	100,000	10,000,000	100,000
Issued and fully paid:				
At the beginning and at the end of the year	256,000	2,560	256,000	2,560

### **29. SHARE OPTION SCHEME**

The Company has conditionally approved and adopted a share option scheme (the "**Share Option Scheme**") pursuant to written resolutions passed by the sole shareholder on 12 August 2015. The purpose of the Share Option Scheme is to advance the interests of the Company and the shareholders by enabling the Company to grant options to attract, retain and reward the eligible persons and to provide the eligible persons an incentive or reward for their contribution to the Group and by enabling such persons' contribution to further advance the interests of the Group.

The eligible persons of the Share Option Scheme to whom options may be granted by the Board shall include (a) any directors (whether executive or non-executive and whether independent or not) and any employees (whether full time or part time) of the Group; (b) any consultants or advisers (in the areas of legal, technical, financial or corporate managerial) of the Group (whether on an employment or contractual or honorary basis or otherwise and whether paid or unpaid); any provider of goods and/or services to the Group; any customer of the Group; or any holder of securities issued by any member of the Group; and (c) any other person, who at the sole discretion of the Board, has contributed to the Group; (ii) the quality of work performed by such person for the Group; (iii) the initiative and commitment of such person in performing his duties; (iv) the length of service or contribution of such person to the Group; and (v) such other factors as considered to be applicable by the Board).

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 29. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

The Company may, by ordinary resolution in general meeting, or the Board may, at any time terminate the operation of the Share Option Scheme and in such event no further option shall be offered or granted but in all other respects the provisions of the Share Option Scheme shall remain in full force and effect and options granted prior to such termination shall continue to be valid and exercisable in accordance with the Share Option Scheme.

Subject to the aforesaid, the Share Option Scheme shall be valid and effective for a period of ten years commencing from the date of adoption, after which period no further options will be offered or granted but the provisions of the Share Option Scheme shall remain in full force and effect in all other respects with respect to options granted during the life of the Share Options Scheme.

The subscription price in respect of any option shall, subject to any adjustments made pursuant to the terms of the Share Option Scheme, be a price determined by the Board and notified to each grantee and shall be at least the highest of: (a) the closing price per share as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheet on the offer date for the grant of the option (which is deemed to be the date of grant if the offer for the grant of the option is accepted by the eligible person), which must be a day on which the Stock Exchange is open for the business of dealing in securities; (b) the average of the closing prices per share as stated in the Stock Exchange's daily quotation sheets for the five business days (any days which securities are traded on the Stock Exchange) immediately preceding the offer date; or (c) the nominal value of the Share.

An offer shall remain open for acceptance by the eligible person concerned for such period as determined by the Board, being a date not later than ten business days after the offer date by which the eligible person must accept the offer or be deemed to have declined it, provided that no such offer shall be open for acceptance after the tenth anniversary of the date of adoption of the Share Option Scheme or after the Share Option Scheme has been terminated in accordance with the provisions of the Share Option Scheme. The amount payable by the grantee to the Company on acceptance of the offer shall be a nominal amount to be determined by the Board.

The total number of shares which may be issued upon exercise of all options to be granted under the Share Option Scheme and any other share option schemes of the Company shall not in aggregate exceed 10% of the total number shares in issue as at the date of listing (i.e. 25,600,000 shares) unless the Company obtains a fresh approval from the shareholders.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### 29. SHARE OPTION SCHEME (Continued)

The maximum number of shares in respect of which options may be granted under the Share Option Scheme together with any options outstanding and yet to be exercised under the Share Option Scheme and any other share option schemes of the Company in issue shall not exceed 30% (or such higher percentage as may be allowed under the Listing Rules) of the total number of shares in issue from time to time.

The total number of shares issued and to be issued upon exercise of the options granted to each eligible person (including both exercised and outstanding options under the Share Option Scheme) in the twelve-month period expiring on the offer date must not exceed 1% of the issued share capital of the Company. Where any grant of options to a substantial shareholder or an independent non-executive director of the Company, or any of their respective associates, would result in the securities issued and to be issued upon exercise of all options already granted and to be granted (including options exercised, cancelled and outstanding) to such person in the twelve-month period up to and including the date of such grant (i) representing in aggregate over 0.1% of the relevant class of securities in issue; and (ii) (where the securities are listed on the Stock Exchange), having an aggregate value, based on the closing price of the securities at the date of each grant, in excess of HK\$5 million, such further grant of options must be approved by shareholders of the Company.

Where any further grant of options to an eligible person would result in excess of such limit shall be subject to the approval of the shareholders at general meeting with such eligible person and his associates abstaining from voting. Further grant of options to a substantial shareholder or an independent non-executive director of the Company must be approved by shareholders. The Company must send a circular to the shareholders. The grantee, his associates and all core connected persons of the Company must abstain from voting in favour at such general meeting.

An option may be exercised in accordance in the terms of the Share Option Scheme at any time during a period to be notified by the Board to the grantee which the Board may in its absolute discretion determine, save that such period shall not be more than ten years from the date of the offer (subject to the provisions for early termination in accordance with the Share Option Scheme).

There is no minimum period for which an option granted must be held before it can be exercised unless otherwise imposed by the directors of the Company.

For the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019, no share option was granted by the Company under the Share Option Scheme.

## **30. STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION OF THE COMPANY**

	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
Assets		
Non-current assets		
Investment in subsidiaries	20,000	-
Current assets		
Prepayments and other receivables	259	258
Amounts due from subsidiaries	158,003	22,356
Bank balances and cash	1,351	3,302
	159,613	25,916
Current liabilities		
Accruals	9	9
Amount due to a subsidiary	12,500	-
	12,509	9
Net current assets	147,104	25,907
Total assets less current liability	167,104	25,907
Net assets	167,104	25,907
Capital and reserves		
Share capital	2,560	2,560
Reserves (Note 31)	164,544	23,347
Total equity	167,104	25,907

Approved and authorised for issue by the board of directors on 11 March 2021 and signed on its behalf by:

Lau Man Tak Director Kwok Kam Lai Director

## **31. RESERVES OF THE COMPANY**

	(Accumulated losses)/ Share retained		
	<b>premium</b> HK\$'000	<b>earnings</b> HK\$'000	<b>Total</b> HK\$'000
As at 1 January 2019	41,233	(14,911)	26,322
Loss and total comprehensive loss for the year		(2,975)	(2,975)
As at 31 December 2019 and 1 January 2020	41,233	(17,886)	23,347
Profit and total comprehensive income for the year	-	192,397	192,397
Dividend paid		(51,200)	(51,200)
As at 31 December 2020	41,233	123,311	164,544

As at 31 December 2020, the Company had distributable reserves of approximately HK\$164,544,000 (2019: HK\$23,347,000) calculated in accordance with the Companies Law, Chapter 22 (Law 3 of 1961, as consolidated and revised) of the Cayman Islands.

### **32. CAPITAL RISK MANAGEMENT**

The Group manages its capital to ensure that entities will be able to continue as a going concern while maximising the return to shareholders through the optimisation of the debt and equity balance. The Group's overall strategy remains unchanged during the reporting period.

The capital structure of the Group consists of total debt and equity attributable to owners of the Company, comprising share capital, share premium and retained profits.

The directors review the capital structure regularly. The Group considers the cost of capital and the risks associated with each class of capital, and balance its overall capital structure through the payment of dividends and injection of capital.

The Group's net debt-to-capital ratio at the end of the current and previous reporting periods was as follows:

	2020 HK\$′000	2019 HK\$'000
Total debt	10,474	27,123
Total equity (Note)	207,633	240,567
Gearing ratio	0.05	0.11

Note:

Total equity includes share capital and reserves at the end of each reporting period.

For the year ended 31 December 2020

#### **33. RETIREMENT BENEFIT PLANS**

The Group operates a Mandatory Provident Fund Scheme (the "**MPF scheme**") under the Hong Kong Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance for employees employed under the jurisdiction of the Hong Kong Employment Ordinance. The MPF scheme is a defined contribution retirement plan administered by independent trustees. Under the MPF scheme, the employee and its employees are each required to make contributions to the plan at 5% of the employees' relevant income, subject to a cap of monthly relevant income of HK\$30,000. Contributions to the plan vest immediately.

The total expense recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income of approximately HK\$1,714,000 and HK\$1,739,000, represent contributions paid and/or payable to the scheme by the Group for the years ended 31 December 2020 and 2019 respectively.

#### **34. ACQUISITION OF A SUBSIDIARY**

On 1 October 2020, the Group acquired 100% interest in Finlang. Finlang is principally engaged in the provision of translation services and was acquired with the objective of expanding the Group's translation services operations. The acquisition has been accounted for as acquisition of business using the acquisition method.

#### CONSIDERATION TRANSFERRED

	HK\$'000
Cash	3,500

Acquisition-related costs amounting to approximately HK\$16,000 have been excluded from the consideration transferred and have been recognised as an expense in the current year, within the "administrative expenses" line item in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income.

#### ASSETS ACQUIRED AND LIABILITIES RECOGNISED AT THE DATE OF ACQUISITION

	HK\$'000
Plant and equipment (Note 16)	33
Right-of-use assets (Note 17)	1,119
Trade receivables	452
Prepayments, deposits and other receivables	431
Bank balances and cash	288
Deferred tax assets (Note 27)	4
Accruals and other payables	(79)
Tax payable	(14)
Lease liabilities	(1,142)
	1,092

## 34. ACQUISITION OF A SUBSIDIARY (Continued)

GOODWILL ARISING ON ACQUISITION

	HK\$'000
Consideration transferred	3,500
Less: Recognised amounts of net assets acquired	(1,092)
Goodwill arising on acquisition	2 408

Goodwill arose on the acquisition of Finlang because the acquisition included the amounts in relation to the benefit of expected synergies, revenue growth and future market development of Finlang. These benefits are not recognised separately from goodwill because they do not meet the recognition criteria for identifiable intangible assets.

None of the goodwill arising on these acquisitions is expected to be deductible for tax purpose.

#### Net cash outflow on acquisition of Finlang

	HK\$'000
Cash consideration paid	3,500
Less: Cash and cash equivalents balances acquired	(288)
	3,212

#### IMPACT OF ACQUISITION ON THE RESULTS OF THE GROUP

Included in the profit for the year is of approximately HK\$379,000 loss attributable to the additional business generated by Finlang.

Had the acquisition of Finlang been completed on 1 January 2020, revenue for the year of the Group would have been of approximately HK\$147,505,000, and profit for the year would have been of approximately HK\$19,187,000. The pro forma information is for illustrative purposes only and is not necessarily an indication of revenue and results of operations of the Group that actually would have been achieved had the acquisition been completed on 1 January 2020, nor is it intended to be a projection of future results.

In determining the 'pro-forma' revenue and profit of the Group had Finlang been acquired at the beginning of the current year, the directors calculated depreciation of plant and equipment and right-of-use assets based on the recognised amount of plant and equipment and right-of-use assets at the date of the acquisition.

### **35. MATERIAL RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND BALANCES**

Save as disclosed in elsewhere in the consolidated financial statements, the Group had also entered into the following material related party transactions during the reporting period:

#### (A) TRANSACTIONS WITH A RELATED PARTY

Name of related party	Nature of transactions	2020 HK\$'000	2019 HK\$'000
TEM Holdings Limited (Note)	Financial printing services income rendered	453	239

Note:

Mr. Lau, a substantial shareholder, non-executive director and chairman of the Company, is the controlling shareholder of TEM Holdings Limited, which has been privatised and withdrawal of listing from the GEM of the Stock Exchange with effect from 12 January 2021.

On 29 May 2018 and 4 July 2019, the Company entered into service contracts with TEM Holdings Limited for the financial printing services in the contract sum of approximately HK\$226,000 and HK\$234,000 respectively. These transactions fall within the demonisms criteria of a connected transaction and are fully exempt from the reporting and shareholders' approval requirements in the Listing Rules. In the opinion of the directors, the balance was conducted in the normal course of business and based on the terms mutually determined and agreed by the respective parties.

#### (B) COMPENSATION OF KEY MANAGEMENT PERSONNEL

The directors of the Company are identified as key management members of the Group and their compensation during the reporting period is set out in Note 12.

### **36. PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES**

Details of the Company's principal subsidiaries at the end of the reporting period are as follows:

	Principal place of operations/	Equity interest and voting power Issued and attributable to the Company					
Name of subsidiaries	place and date of incorporation	fully paid share capital	Directly 2020	Indirectly 2020	Directly 2019	Indirectly 2019	Principal activities
REF Holdings (HK) Limited	Hong Kong, 28 April 2010	HK\$1	100%	-	100%	-	Provision of translation services
REF Financial Press Limited	Hong Kong, 28 April 2010	HK\$1	100%	-	-	100%	Provision of financial printing services
Profit Intelligence Corporation	The BVI, 2 January 2019	USD1	100%	-	100%	-	Investment holdings
Finlang (Note 34)	Hong Kong, 2 November 2010	HK\$10,000	-	100%	-	-	Provision of translation services

## 37. RECONCILIATION OF LIABILITIES ARISING FROM FINANCING ACTIVITIES

	Lease liabilities HK\$'000 (Note 17)
	(1010-17)
As at 1 January 2019	45,317
Changes from financing cash flows:	
Capital element of lease rentals paid	(18,194)
Interest element of lease rentals paid	(1,906
Total changes from financing cash flows	(20,100)
Other change:	
Interest expenses (Note 9)	1,906
Total other change	1,906
As at 31 December 2019	27,123
Changes from financing cash flows:	
Capital element of lease rentals paid	(19,458)
Interest element of lease rentals paid	(954)
Total changes from financing cash flows	(20,412)
Other changes:	
Interest expenses (Note 9)	954
Addition (Note 17)	1,667
Acquired on acquisition of a subsidiary	1,142
Total other changes	3,763
As at 31 December 2020	10,474

# 38. AUTHORISATION OF ISSUE OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The consolidated financial statements were approved and authorised for issue by the Board on 11 March 2021.

## Five-Year Financial Summary

A summary of the results, and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from the published audited consolidated financial statements of the Company is set out below.

	Year ended 31 December					
	2020	2019	2018	2017	2016	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
RESULTS						
Revenue	147,495	190,491	192,392	236,284	178,095	
Cost of services	(78,037)	(93,102)	(92,938)	(103,921)	(82,564)	
Gross profit	69,458	97,389	99,454	132,363	95,531	
Other gains and losses	4,460	2,093	3,270	1,147	103	
Impairment losses under expected						
credit loss model, net of reversal	(1,728)	(281)	_	_	_	
Selling and distribution expenses	(12,827)	(16,201)	(17,141)	(19,345)	(14,233)	
Administrative expenses	(37,210)	(40,845)	(42,033)	(36,194)	(26,403)	
Finance costs	(964)	(1,919)	(15)	(14)	(10)	
Profit before taxation	21,189	40,236	43,535	77,957	54,988	
Taxation	(2,923)	(6,698)	(6,796)	(13,574)	(9,369)	
Profit for the year	18,266	33,538	36,739	64,383	45,619	
Attributable to:						
Owners of the Company	18,266	33,538	36,739	64,383	45,619	
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES						
Total assets	260,531	320,903	268,605	235,073	152,068	
Total liabilities	(52,898)	(80,336)	(61,576)	(64,783)	(46,161)	
Total equity	207,633	240,567	207,029	170,290	105,907	